

U.S. Sports Diplomacy

By Edward Elliott



U.S. Sports Diplomacy

Edward Elliott

August 2022 Figueroa Press Los Angeles

U.S. SPORTS DIPLOMACY

by Edward Elliott

Guest Editor Emily Metzgar

Managing Editor Sohaela Amiri

Published by FIGUEROA PRESS 840 Childs Way, 3rd Floor Los Angeles, CA 90089 Phone: (213) 743-4800 Fax: (213) 743-4804 www.figueroapress.com

Figueroa Press is a division of the USC Bookstores

Produced by Crestec, Los Angeles, Inc. Printed in the United States of America

Notice of Rights

Copyright © 2022. All rights reserved. Except for the quotation of short passages for the purposes of criticism and review, no part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or any information storage and retrieval system now known or to be invented, without prior written permission from the author, care of Figueroa Press.

Notice of Liability

The information in this book is distributed on an "As is" basis, without warranty. While every precaution has been taken in the preparation of this book, neither the author nor Figueroa nor the USC University Bookstore shall have any liability to any person or entity with respect to any loss or damage caused or alleged to be caused directly or indirectly by any text contained in this book.

Figueroa Press and the USC Bookstores are trademarks of the University of Southern California.

ISBN-13: 978-0-18-002319-8 ISBN-10: 0-18-002319-5

About the USC Center on Public Diplomacy

The USC Center on Public Diplomacy (CPD) was established in 2003 as a partnership between the Annenberg School for Communication ϑ Journalism and the School of International Relations at the University of Southern California. It is a research, analysis and professional education organization dedicated to furthering the study and practice of global public engagement and cultural relations.

Since its inception, CPD has become a productive and recognized leader in the public diplomacy research and scholarship community. Having benefited from international support within academic, corporate, governmental and public policy circles, it is now the definitive go-to destination for practitioners and international leaders in public diplomacy, while pursuing an innovative research agenda.

USC received the 2008 Benjamin Franklin Award for Public Diplomacy from the U.S. State Department in recognition of the university's teaching, training and research in public diplomacy.

CPD's Mission

The USC Center on Public Diplomacy seeks to advance and enrich the study and practice of public diplomacy through research, professional education and public engagement.

CPD Perspectives

CPD Perspectives on Public Diplomacy is a periodic publication by the USC Center on Public Diplomacy (CPD), that highlights scholarship intended to stimulate critical thinking about the study and practice of public diplomacy.

Designed for both the practitioner and the scholar, this series illustrates the breadth of public diplomacy—its role as an essential component of international relations and the intellectual challenges it presents to those seeking to understand this increasingly significant factor in global society.

CPD Perspectives is available electronically in PDF form on CPD's website (www.uscpublicdiplomacy.org) and in hard copy by request.

For general inquiries and to request additional copies of this paper, please contact:

USC Center on Public Diplomacy at the Annenberg School University of Southern California 3502 Watt Way, Suites 232-234 Los Angeles, CA 90089-0281 Tel: (213) 821-2078; Fax: (213) 821-0774 cpd@usc.edu

Acknowledgements

Thank you to all individuals who lent their time, knowledge and experience in order to make this project a reality. In particular, special thanks to Lindsay Keare and Isabella St. Onge, whose diligent research ensured no stone was left unturned.

I also want to thank all Advisory Board members: Vanessa Ibarra, Jay Wang, Jocelyn Benson, Erin Bromaghim, John Ciorciari and Cesar Vence, who came together in support of this project and provided funding and vital support in kind for this project to take place. Additionally, I would like to thank the U.S. State Department and the Sports Diplomacy Division for their engagement throughout this project, and in particular Trina Bolton, for her constant support.

I am also extremely grateful to all the people listed (and those who spoke to us who wished to remain anonymous) who took part in extensive interviews and Ona Congdon for her contributions to the research too. Thank you also to friends and family who contributed to editing and making this a more readable report.

And lastly but not least, thank you to USC Center on Public Diplomacy for editing and publishing.

1. Introduction

Sport moves billions of dollars, attracts billions of eyeballs, and sparks billions of emotions around the world. It is an area of human activity with such reach and connection that it is clearly a massive part of international relations and diplomacy. Yet it is an underplayed, undervalued, and understudied aspect of public diplomacy. The United States is no exception to this.

Currently, its impact is arguably no more than the sum of its constituent, and often disjointed, parts. The U.S. does not have a coordinated approach that aligns the goals and objectives of the different stakeholders in sports, that systematically incentivizes collaboration, and that harnesses those myriad impacts to create diplomatic impact-for the benefit of all actors and the country as a whole -- that is greater than the sum of those parts. In short, the United States has no official sports diplomacy strategy. This is surprising at a time in which countries around the world are formalizing and developing their own. The United States cannot rely on exceptionalism and is struggling to coordinate its sports diplomacy efforts, to be more intentional about the work it does in this realm, or to identify ways to make the most out of the country's sporting riches for the benefit of its people, its sports and the country as a whole.

This report challenges the United States to correct that gap, with the 2028 Summer Olympic Games as the target before which the United States should design and implement a comprehensive sports diplomacy strategy. What Is Sports Diplomacy? And Why Is It Important for the U.S.?

So what is sports diplomacy? There are many definitions and much confusion about the term. This is understandable: sports have been a feature of the geopolitical scene for centuries. Sports diplomacy is a subset of public diplomacy, in which individuals and organizations engage in internationally related activities through or in relation to sports that benefit a country, region or city's international relations objectives. These benefits sometimes occur as a byproduct of other activities: for example, a sports team might market itself internationally purely for financial reasons, but in parallel the image of its city may in fact be enhanced. We define this as "**organic**" sports diplomacy. Alternatively, these positive results occur as a result of deliberate action seeking to achieve said results. We define this as "**inorganic**" sports diplomacy.

This report and analyzes the current landscape and situation of U.S. sports diplomacy and outlines the potential scope for a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy. It offers recommendations for all stakeholders, from the U.S. government to sports bodies, leagues, NGOs, athletes and more, for improvements in structures, policies and impact.

This report is not a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy in itself. Instead, it brings together the opinions of many leaders in this space in the U.S. about what such a strategy could look like and shares thoughts and suggestions for how to go about setting it up. In doing so, it seeks to leave behind common but more limited conceptualizations of sports diplomacy, such as "high-level diplomatic events" or "sports for development," and offer an alternative, more comprehensive and fundamental vision, within a U.S. context, of the rationale for and potential of U.S. sports diplomacy.

Overview

This report consists of four sections. It starts by looking at the infrastructure of American sports diplomacy and the role that different key government actors play in designing and implementing sports diplomacy policy. It then moves on to identify how sports diplomacy can contribute to three key US foreign policy aims and objectives, which in turn can create a virtuous circle in supporting the delivery of the objectives of other stakeholders in American sports. These subsequent sections look at American influence, American prosperity and American security.

In the first section, the report breaks down the U.S. infrastructure of sports, ranging from the Sports Diplomacy Division of the U.S. State Department to embassies on the ground around the world. It also looks beyond these to the role of emerging actors such as cities and states and considers whether there is a need for a federal department of sports.

The second section, Advancing American Influence: American Leadership and Sports, looks at the importance of values. It examines values inherent to sports but also those that can be transmitted through sports. Given sports' wide reach and high level of engagement, it is often an excellent means for the U.S. government, and indeed sports leagues and organizations, to talk about and transmit those values internationally. Values also play a key role in sports for development and sports and social responsibility carried out by different stakeholders, using the platform of sports to promote positive changes on the ground. Although it can backfire when the key message relates to an absence of values, or indeed negative values, sports are a powerful tool to promote and advance American influence around the world. For the third section, American Prosperity: Sports as an Economic Driver, the report focuses on the sports diplomacy opportunities that collaboration between private and public sector offers that can lead to significant and tangible benefits for all involved. The world of sports is one huge business, with many actors ranging from athletes, leagues and media. This economic ecosystem in turn brings an important economic return for the U.S. at a federal and/or city level, whether it be hosting sporting mega events such as the Olympics and Paralympics or smaller events such as a Formula One race.

Finally, to address Protecting the American People: Sports and National Security, the report looks at the inseparable links between sports and geopolitics and how governments very deliberately and visibly deploy sports as a tool to advance foreign policy and national security objectives. Sporting events are often the hub for this expression of foreign policy, from diplomacy summits to full or partial boycotts of events.

The report concludes with a series of recommendations including changes in structures and new policies that would allow the U.S. and all stakeholders involved to actively make the most of America's sporting strengths and bring in greater sports diplomacy benefits for all.

2. U.S. Infrastructure of Sports Diplomacy

One of the big questions for a potential U.S. sports diplomacy strategy is, what should the "sites of sports diplomacy" be? Phrased otherwise, at what level of government, sports, NGOs, etc. should sports diplomacy be carried out?

There are currently many different public actors with some sort of responsibility over sports diplomacy, whether it's around education, trade, tourism or national security. At a federal level, the bulk of responsibility currently lies with the main department responsible for foreign policy: the State Department. Within the State Department, this work is primarily done through the Sports Diplomacy Division and also on the ground through embassies. There is nonetheless a void in leadership, where there is not a department nor individual responsible for all of these aspects of sports diplomacy. This is why this report also looks at the potential role of a secretary for sport. Alongside these actors, there is one newer area within the infrastructure of U.S. sports diplomacy that represents an exciting opportunity: the role of cities and states.

2.1 State Department: Sports Diplomacy Division

Current Function of the State Department's Sports Diplomacy Division

Unsurprisingly, the State Department—as the main actor responsible for foreign policy—is the most obvious central point for international U.S. sports diplomacy, which currently has as a focal point its Sports Diplomacy Division (SDD).

U.S. foreign policy has four strategic pillars as defined in the Joint Strategic Plan: "Protect the American People, the Homeland, and the American Way of Life; Promote American Prosperity; Preserve Peace Through Strength; and Advance American Influence." These objectives are then incorporated into more specific strategies: the Public Diplomacy Strategy Plan and Functional Bureau Strategy Plan, through which the SDD delivers on via sports. The Sports Diplomacy Division was founded in 2002 (Bolton, 2020) to reach youth in the Middle East through soccer. Operating as a branch of the Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs (ECA), the Sports Diplomacy Division (SDD) uses sport as an instrument to enhance cross-cultural understanding and open new avenues of dialogue for collaboration between individuals and nations, to support U.S. foreign policy objectives (U.S. Department of State, 2020). Its annual budget was \$5.5 million in 2017 (Alvarez, 2017), a figure which is estimated to have remained at approximately that amount in more recent years. The SDD consists of four primary pillars: Sports Envoys, Sports Visitors, the International Sports Programming Initiative (ISPI) and the Global Sports Mentoring Program (GSMP).

Sports Envoys are athletes and coaches who travel overseas on behalf of the State Department to participate in community outreach activities, lead sports clinics and engage in constructive dialogue with local groups. Sports Visitors are non-elite, young athletes and coaches chosen by U.S. missions abroad to visit the United States for twoweek long sports exchange programs. These allow visitors to experience American values and culture, while learning about, for example, nutrition, training, disability, inclusion and team-building approaches that can be applied in participants' home countries. The ISPI is an annual grant competition designed to fund the development of public and private sport projects aimed at reaching underserved youth around the world. The ISPI issued approximately \$2,200,000 (U.S. Department of State, 2020) in cooperative agreement grants in FY2020. The GSMP is an initiative comprising two pillars: Empowering Women through Sports (aimed at expanding Title IX and gender equality) and Sport for Community (focused on empowering people with disabilities). These two mentorship programs connect mentors with individuals in underserved communities through international sport exchanges. The advancement of these policy objectives through developing flexible, responsive exchange programs aligns with the State Department's Functional Bureau Strategy to increase the nation's global competitiveness.

Program Successes and Strengths

The success of these programs is measured by assessing participant satisfaction, increased participant knowledge and skills, participant behavior toward community engagement, and institutional changes related to increased collaboration and partnerships. On that basis there is a lot of evidence for success. The Sports Diplomacy Division has sent over 300 professional athletes as overseas envoys and engaged over 200,000 people in workshops in 180 countries (U.S. Department of State, 2021). The GSMP has successfully connected over 160 sport mentors from 72 countries creating a global leadership and advocate network, with 84% of alumni implementing sports action plans around the world (U.S. Department of State, 2021). The GSPM was named Diplomatic Action of the Year in 2018, winning the international award for using sports to inspire positive social change around the world (GSMP, 2018). ISPI grants have involved over 4,000 foreign and American participants in initiatives to develop leadership skills, achieve academic successes, and promote tolerance for at-risk youth, women, minorities and people with disabilities (U.S. Department of State, 2021).

Case Study: Sport Envoys

One of the people we spoke to for this report, Andrea Woodson-Smith, Professor at North Carolina Central University, took part in the Sports Envoy Program as a Paralympian. The State Department chose her and her colleague Becky Clark to be the first females with disabilities to participate in the program, and they first went to Guangzhou, China. Their first-hand experience in China involved an extensive program focused on bringing about awareness about gender equity in sport, disability and adaptive sport. The program focused on engaging community organizers and high-profile individuals in administrative positions to help them look at how you can conduct effective fundraising strategies. In Papua New Guinea with Ruthie Bolton they were mostly focused on getting girls involved in sport, looking at the balance of females involved in sport, and speaking to program leaders, coaches and physical education teachers to show them different ways they could include girls in sport, specifically basketball.

Limitations

Collaboration efforts between the Sports Diplomacy Division, athletes, clubs, the International Olympic Committee (IOC) and professional organizations have reached and empowered people all around the world. However, the SDD has severe limitations that must be addressed to maximize the potential of the practice.

The first is that its interventions are very specific and occupy quite a narrow range on the spectrum of sports diplomacy opportunities. This could stem from a number of things: limited funding, a lack of central strategy, and a natural divide between sports associations and the State Department (NGOs or private leagues vs. a government entity) all have limited the potential impact of the SDD. Sport remains an untapped 'goldmine' in the United States as policymakers arguably undervalue its capability to influence foreign strategy.¹ The shortage of support has led to a lack of common vision between factions, reducing the overall impact potential of the SDD.

An additional observed limitation, which is quite specific but raises an important broader issue, relates to the time spent in the United States vs. abroad. Danielle de Rosa, when working at UCONN with ECA through the Global Training and Development Institute, told us that she thought more consideration should be given to the reciprocity angle: "Sometimes the perception is that there are so many more gains from the folks abroad than for the Americans."² This highlights the importance of securing and maintaining domestic support for any sports diplomacy strategy and of ensuring that its aims and rationale are fully understood by all those involved. In this case, the State Department's primary aim was developmental/overseas impact, and thus, in terms of the objectives it had set, it was successful. Nonetheless, greater reciprocity is a potential option to explore; the links built through deeper exchange programs and shared learning can end up having a better impact on that value promotion.

Another challenge these SDD initiatives face is the relative shortness of the duration of its programs. Several interviewees mentioned how it was important to ensure the sustainability of the programs: "When you are able to work with the same partner for a longer period of time ... you figure out how each other works and are able to work collaboratively better."³ That sustainability also depends on the host country, but one interviewee described how one grant they submitted was rejected by the SDD on the grounds that the SDD had already been there. This highlights again the importance of clarity on the objectives of programs and criteria for impact.

2.2 State Department: U.S. Embassies

If the SDD is the hub for U.S. State Department sports diplomacy, U.S. embassies are where most of that sports diplomacy work is carried out. This sports diplomacy process starts off with a bureau review, picking priority countries, identifying athletes and leagues they have worked with, and then offering embassies the opportunity to engage in the programs. The embassies don't usually get to pick the people taking part; that is up to the SDD. The public affairs office within an embassy varies, but typically consists of three people (more for larger embassies): the head of section, the cultural affairs officer and the press officer. The cultural affairs officer usually deals with the sports diplomacy exchanges. An embassy will choose whether to engage or not based on their Public Diplomacy Implementation Plan (PDIP). This in turn is based on the country's ICS (integrated country strategy), with each country having its own priorities.

While we heard many accounts of successful programs and engaged embassies, we also saw examples of embassies for whom sports diplomacy was not a priority. In the case of the U.S. embassy in the United Kingdom, this was because the UK "have so much sport of their own." The thought process was that U.S. sports diplomacy in the UK doesn't have the same impact as it does in other countries, unless there are big name draws. Sports diplomacy was described as "community groups bringing people together," but ultimately it was something "nice to do"⁴ and not a priority. The awareness of American sports in the UK was seen as "saturated", thus reducing the incentives for sports diplomacy.

This perspective illustrates quite a specific, and in our view, overly narrow, interpretation of the concept of sports diplomacy. This narrowness includes a certain lack of interest in learning from others: U.S. embassies could make more of the learning opportunities presented to them through the experience of host countries. One example highlighted in our interviews was the apparent lack of interest at the federal level for learning from UK expertise, or even asking for assistance, on what the UK had done to drive continued economic benefit following the London 2012 Olympic Games, including through sustained public/ private development partnerships for other major sporting events such as the 2019 Pan American Games.

Nonetheless there had still been some activity on the sports diplomacy front, such as a viral comic tweet about the England EURO2022 tournament,⁵ and more substantially through the partnership led by the U.S. embassy in London on corporate responsibility and sports involving charities and UK sports clubs such as Arsenal Football Club.⁶ This is where the value of the embassy as a convening power is put to positive use.

An additional, ad hoc element affecting the degree to which different embassies engage in sports diplomacy is the personal interest of the ambassador at the time. It is inevitable that the ambassador will shape priorities and methods of public diplomacy based on their preferences. But the very fact that lots of embassy sports diplomacy work done is down to personal interests highlights a systemic weakness and points to a fragility and unpredictability of how sports diplomacy is carried out by the United States on the ground.

Partnerships

Much of the sports diplomacy work in-country is done with the participation and collaboration of sports organizations themselves, although these often operate fairly independently. This work varies country to country. The U.S. embassy in the UK, for example, told us how they have limited resources to add value to powerhouse leagues such as the NBA, NFL, etc. The embassy was kept in the loop, but leagues went about their business, occasionally inviting the ambassador to events.⁷ In our conversations with the leagues, this model was confirmed to us, although interestingly it was made clear that the people and the networks at the embassies can still be very valuable. For example, Travis Murphy of the NBA⁸ talked about this additional value that embassies provide in assisting to pull off big events such as a Bucks vs. Hornets game in Paris or the Global Games in Mexico.

The Sports Diplomacy Division also partners with different organizations to deliver its programs. One example is the Center for Sport, Peace, and Society at the University of Tennessee, run by Sarah Hillyer. Hillyer spoke to us about how the WNBA and the NBA have participated in these SDD programs, but they have not been as invested or involved as she might have expected.⁹ This was perplexing to her from a business strategy point of view, because GSMP delegates are in all the markets where they want to grow. On the same topic, Murphy, talked to us about how the NBA supports the SDD Sports Envoy program, mentioning how they have a collaborative relationship, in which they sit down with the State Department and align on places and countries to go.¹⁰

2.3 Time of a Secretary for Sport?

Despite the role of the SDD and the embassies, the U.S. does not have a leadership role that can help consolidate the structures and enhance the impacts of sports diplomacy and provide that focal point for sports within the United States government.

A secretary for sport or similar position could fill this void. The United States stands out from most countries in the world, as it does not have such position. The UK, Russia, China, Spain, Australia and France, to name a few, all have a sports minister or similar. It would not necessarily be straightforward to set up, but for a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy this would be a logical step. This is not a new idea; in 2009, Eli Wolff, Director of the Sport and Development Project at Brown University, and Mary Hums, Professor of

Health and Sports Sciences at the University of Louisville published a paper calling for the creation of this position.¹¹ It is an idea whose time has come, and this has been reflected through our research and interviews, which consistently showed strong endorsement for the creation of the position.

Such a position would have a symbolic impact as a visible sign of U.S. international leadership and a practical impact in bringing together the currently dispersed activities and discussions about the international role of sports. It would also provide a crucial element for government communication, "allowing the civic world to be more aware of the community, to provide a centralized point to disseminate information and be a point of communication at federal level."¹²

The arguments made by Wolff and Hums 13 years ago remain valid today.

This is one of the primary recommendations of this report, but it is also one that some in the sports community are concerned about, as interviewees state fearing the 'dead hand of government'—an over-involvement from U.S. government to the detriment of U.S. sport. This is a particular worry for sports in the U.S. because unlike many other countries, they are mostly privately run. It is important therefore that both in defining the remit of this position and in the communication of its creation, it is not seen as government overstepping its mark or taking away autonomy from sports bodies but rather as a leadership role that can benefit all parties and help communicate and coordinate across U.S. sports.

Other risks that were brought up by interviewees relating to the creation of this position included the potential disruptive impact of politics and changing administrations, and this new office not having the flexibility to adapt to a movement that is constantly changing. While valid concerns, these relate more to the execution of the role rather than the concept.

Others warned that, while not unworkable, it could well be a case of "too many chefs in the kitchen." Some other actors simply didn't see the need for the role. Director Isabel Hill of the National Travel and Tourism Office at the U.S. Department of Commerce pointed out to us that a lot of interagency coordination already happens without such a position. A Secretary for Sports or similar role would have a broader remit than just sports diplomacy, which is why the scope and exact role would therefore need to be carefully defined and justified within the broader governmental setup. On balance, and overwhelmingly from our research, its need in the context of U.S. sports diplomacy is clear and supported by a large proportion of stakeholders.

2.4 The Roles of States and Cities

Public diplomacy though, does not just happen at the federal level, and sports diplomacy is no exception. Over the past few years we have been witnessing a shift in the sites of diplomacy more broadly in the U.S. as states, cities and even individuals become hubs and focal points for U.S. diplomacy (Hachigian, 2019). As they become global actors in their own right, they are looking at how to make sports a part of their repertoire.

Cities have agility compared to the federal level. They can adapt and innovate more rapidly, implementing new programs, testing out new initiatives and creating new positions with greater ease. They can also engage with other "glocal" actors globally, which in the space of sports diplomacy is currently crucial as we have seen that this engagement from U.S. embassies on the ground is sporadic and less sustained.

Jay Wang and Soheala Amiri of the USC Center on Public Diplomacy describe cities' current approach as functiondriven, where the main areas of activity reflect the many different forms of sports diplomacy that they can and sometimes do carry out: economic development, diplomatic representation, global policy representation, community engagement and hosting events (Wang and Amiri, 2019). This report explores what sports diplomacy looks like in these different fields, and many of our recommendations can also be applied at these glocal levels.

Cities in particular also have strong associations with different sports, the sports teams that they host, the physical infrastructure of stadiums, etc. The international brand of a city is frequently recognized globally because of a sports team. A basketball fan in China might only have heard of Houston because of the Rockets, and this is replicated for sports and cities across the U.S. The association to individual states isn't always as strong, but still many teams, such as the New England Patriots, equally carry that name association. Teams and leagues therefore become brand identifiers for cities, states and countries and this association can be utilized to promote understanding of the strength and ideals of a country, promote business, and attract tourism and investment.

Los Angeles is a city that has sports built into its identity and is firm on its agenda going forward to host the 2028 Summer Olympic Games. Los Angeles will become only the third city to host for a third time, alongside Paris and London. The Games are a source of pride for the city and have led to important legacies such as the LA84 Foundation, set up with the surplus of revenue from the 1984 Summer Olympic Games. With the upcoming 2028 Games, youth sports and integration are sports diplomacy priorities for the mayor's office, with low- or no-cost sporting activities already being made available. Sports, through the Games, are becoming a guiding force for much of the city's international work.

One of the most innovative cities in integrating sports diplomacy into its organizational structure and its international affairs/city diplomacy work is the city of Atlanta through their Global Sports Initiative (GSI), which "aims to elevate the City of Atlanta as an international sports hub through community engagement, sports exchanges, economic development, and sports diplomacy" (Atlanta International Affairs, 2021).

This is an excellent example of the kind of structures that can be set up at different levels of governance in the U.S. to carry out sports diplomacy. Vanessa Ibarra, Director at the Mayor's Office of International Affairs at the City of Atlanta, told us there was an opportunity in Atlanta for sports "as an economic attraction tool, a tool for emergency preparedness and logistics, a vehicle for peace, youth engagement, diversity equity and inclusion, and an opportunity to connect culturally and learn from each other's countries."¹³

Atlanta, taking into account challenges around bandwidth and budget, created the position of sports representative to incorporate trade, diplomacy, education, community engagement and attraction of international events—reflecting many of the different aspects of sports diplomacy covered in this report. From hosting events such as the International Soccer Festival and their "Coffee with Legends" talks to carrying out sport exchanges to build cultural relations (with a similar model and objectives to that of the State Department's sports diplomacy division), the activities touch on a range of forms of engagement, with the common thread of sports throughout. An important part of this success is also the collaboration with other local organizations such as the Atlanta Sports Council, local professional sports teams and NGOs such as Soccer Streets. These partnerships increase the reach, impact and scale of the events and objectives in place.

Atlanta's work in this field provides a model for other cities interested in exploiting the opportunities that sports diplomacy has to offer, showing that it is possible to create these roles and positions within the mayor's office and to have a subsequent positive and innovative impact.

Other interesting examples of stakeholders at the city level include the San Diego Diplomacy Council, a nonprofit organization that delivers a range of programs and services around city diplomacy. These include sports diplomacy exchange programs such as ones partnering with the U.S. Embassy in Laos. The San Diego Diplomacy Council has, unusually, a specific and deliberate focus on sports diplomacy, in which the benefits of the exchanges are not only viewed in their own context but also in that of a strategic use of sports within foreign policy objectives (San Diego Diplomacy Council, 2020).

At the state level, competences for sports are often more limited, and as a result they are even less active on the sports diplomacy front. This is an area that this report does not analyze in depth; however, our conversations with practitioners strongly suggest that there is much untapped potential here and a larger scope for greater research. There are existing illustrations of innovative ways for states to be involved in U.S. sports diplomacy. The state of Michigan, for example, is carrying out a groundbreaking initiative to find ways for the state to help women in sports (Michigan. gov, 2022). In section 3, we look into the role that women's sports can play for U.S. sports diplomacy, and a state that is leading the U.S. on this front has the opportunity to play a large part in that.

3. Advancing American Influence: American Leadership and Sport

A core element of the U.S.' foreign policy strategy is to promote American leadership globally, drawing on a range of underpinnings that give that leadership credibility and substance (Goal 3 of the Department of State and U.S. Agency for International Assistance's Joint Strategic Plan) (U.S. Department of State, 2018). In this section, we explore two of these underpinnings: values and development. We assess their value to U.S. foreign policy and how they would fit into U.S. sports diplomacy strategy.

3.1 Values

American values are clearly viewed in this Joint Strategic Plan as a cornerstone of U.S. influence overseas. The plan is not crystal clear about what these values comprise, but there is a strong focus on human rights and freedom. Sports provide an excellent vehicle for transmitting many of these key values, which we have divided into two categories: those intrinsic to sports and those that can be readily transmitted through sports.

Intrinsic Values of Sports

These values are a fundamental and structural part of sports; they are built into the fabric of sports. Of these, perhaps the most identifiable one is fair play: adhering to a set of values of fairness, beyond the rules of the sport itself, and often in situations in which these values of fairness and compassion are placed above winning. Fair play is so intrinsic to sports that we also speak of it as 'sportsmanship' and 'being a good sport.' Professional sports are often set up to create a fair/level-playing field through a draft system, financial fair play, wage caps, anti-doping and other similar measures (Szymanski, 2014).

Other intrinsic values include teamwork and hard work, which are fundamental to success in sports. One example is that of American athlete Abbey D'Agostino and New Zealand's Nikki Hamblin, who in the 2016 Summer Olympic Games helped each other up from a fall during a 5000m heat and continued to support each other across the finish line despite slowing down their personal race times (Olympics, 2016). Such stories often end up being more talked about than the competition results themselves and have impact beyond purely the realm of sports, being shared with the world through many more channels.

Often these values are described as 'humanizing,' which also is of clear interest to U.S. foreign policy as they show a relatable human aspect of America to the world. This is of course not just restricted to a U.S. government agenda, as Gunnar Hagstrom¹⁴ brought up, but is an overlapping agenda with which sporting bodies are also closely aligned as they wish to promote similar values. For example, the NBA sees basketball "as a tool to encourage elements of sports-diversity, inclusion, leadership, conflict resolution, acceptance of others."¹⁵

Values Transmitted through Sports

Sports have such a wide reach and high level of engagement that this creates a substantial platform from which to promote broader values beyond those intrinsic to sports. There is often an alignment between the values that sports and the U.S. seek to promote internationally.

Following the death of George Floyd in early 2020, U.S. sports moved to take a stronger position against racism than ever before. The NBA arguably took one of the most notable stances, with many players joining protests all over the country (Deb, 2020), followed by the creation of the NBA Foundation, with \$300 million committed over the next decade to boost economic growth in the Black community. NBA teams such as the Phoenix Suns have themselves carried out initiatives to build ties with Latin American and Hispanic communities (AP, 2010). These domestic initiatives also build an international profile and anti-racist identity for the NBA. Given the important role the NBA plays in how America is viewed internationally, this association helps the U.S. to build a more positive profile on these issues of anti-racism and diversity.

The overlap between sports and disability provides another example of sports diplomacy building on key values of inclusion and overcoming challenges. The United States Olympic and Paralympic Committee changed its name to merge the two in 2019 (previously it was just the "United States Olympic Committee," with Paralympics as a subdivision). There are only a handful of countries worldwide that have this merged structure, which is seen as highly symbolic by leading Paralympians and gives substance and credibility to U.S. leadership on disability sports. In the words of four-time Paralympian Oksana Masters: "This change is about more than an organizational name. To me this means that Paralympic athletes are fully included, embraced and celebrated by the USOPC (Unites States Olympic and Paralympic Committee)" (Team USA, 2019).

Events such as the Paralympics or Special Olympics are equally platforms for sports diplomacy. Woodson-Smith talks about these platforms and how disability sports "help countries to have conversations about what our (U.S.) policies are, and see how they could tweak their own or how we might want to change ours." These connections link disability services, disabled athletes, policymakers and embassies and can "help the United States show how its own policies could help them in their country." John Register,¹⁶ a Paralympian silver medalist, points out how "Paralympic sport, and those with disabilities, open up a much larger conversation than the Olympic class athletes." The Special Olympics, a sports organization for children and adults with intellectual disabilities, creates opportunities for those important international exchanges. Eli Wolff¹⁷ talked about how disability sports boost the participation elements of global sports. Stepping back for a moment to U.S. sports diplomacy more broadly, we can see the double opportunity this presents: both to build occasions for carrying out sports diplomacy while also boosting the participation and reach of sports.

NGOs (Non-governmental Organizations)

To date, one of the main ways in which the sports industry and U.S. government have looked to work together around values is through NGOs. These can often allow for government participation (through grants or other funding) and remain sufficiently independent for the sports industry to feel comfortable participating without feeling exploited for political ends. NGOs can offer an excellent platform for convening the different stakeholders in U.S. sports diplomacy. In the case of Beyond Sport, this has included sports leagues and teams, other actors such as the State Department, cities such as Los Angeles and New York, as well as sports broadcaster ESPN.

In parallel, government programs such as the Peace Corps provide a similar platform in conjunction with NGOs. Ethan Zohn of Grassroot Soccer (GRS) describes their dynamic partnership for over 10 years with the Peace Corps as "one of their most successful partnerships."18 GRS has designed multiple SKILLZ programs (soccer-based health curricula) for the Peace Corps, ranging from HIV awareness to gender empowerment to malaria to financial literacy. These programs have been delivered by Peace Corps volunteers and their host country counterparts in over 50 Peace Corps posts around the world. Most recently, GRS trained select Peace Corps staff to facilitate SKILLZ trainings to Peace Corps volunteers and counterparts within their respective posts. Mary McVeigh Connor,¹⁹ Soccer Without Borders' cofounder and Executive Director, talked to us about how a lot of Peace Corps volunteers start sports programs and then come to Soccer Without Borders for advice. GRS' model of partnership was highly lauded by Zohn, and as seen by the Soccer Without Borders example, the Peace Corps is one of the areas ripe for greater sports diplomacy initiatives.

Case Study: Women in Sports

Women's sports provide a powerful dual opportunity for U.S. sports diplomacy and are worth particular consideration within a future U.S. sports diplomacy strategy. Not only are its female athletes often the best at their respective sports, but also the market for women's sports is increasingly growing. As Mary McVeigh Connor²⁰ puts it, "the U.S. has a comparative advantage in gender equality and women in sport." This combination of winning and growth is fundamental. On the one hand, women's sport provides an avenue to promote equality around the world, enhanced by on-the-field success (winning clearly is key for profile and visibility). On the other hand, this success to date and future growth potential makes it financially enticing for investment into the sport.

Some of the challenges of a sports diplomacy strategy for the U.S., such as not having a foothold in key global sports such as soccer, disappear when it comes to women's sports, with the U.S. boasting the best national women's soccer team in the world (Statista, 2021). The women's national team has won four World Cups and four Olympic Golds (Lewis, 2019). Aside from soccer, tennis is arguably the other major women's sport in which one of the best players of all time, Serena Williams, is also American (Garber et al, 2016). Even beyond those sports, some of the most recognizable names in women's sports, from Ronda Rousey and Simone Biles to Lindsey Vonn, are also American. With powerhouse female athletes, the interest in women's sports has been growing remarkably, as illustrated by a 2018 Nielsen report that shows that 84% of general sports fans now have an interest in women's sports (Nielsen, 2018). This popularity extends across the globe, with Nicole Matsuka of Women Win talking about one example in Pakistan, where she witnessed how everyone was "obsessed with Alex Morgan and knew who she was."²¹ In 2020, a year in which sports were decimated by COVID, and many male U.S. sports saw viewership numbers decrease, the WNBA finals saw a +15%increase and the NWSL a whopping +493% (Cash, 2020). This growth rate makes women's sport a sensible, even an essential, investment for U.S. sports diplomacy.

This growth in turn supports the promotion of U.S. values, making it easier and more impactful to have conversations around equality through sports. When paired with the inherent values enshrined in women's sports in the U.S, such as through Title IX, the case for integrating women's sports fully into U.S. sports diplomacy could hardly be stronger. "No person in the United States shall, on the basis of sex, be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any education program or activity receiving Federal financial assistance." -Title IX, The U.S. Department of Education's Office for Civil Rights (OCR) (1972)

Title IX provides a legislative structure, which, although imperfect, represents a model from which other countries could learn. This policy structure gives the U.S. an added credibility on the world stage. Associate Professor of Sport and Recreation Studies at George Mason University, Craig Esherick,²² talked to us about how Title IX puts the thought in people's minds that women "can do more, it exposes them to positive things." This was reinforced by Woodson-Smith, who pointed out to us that "even the ability for women to participate in sports without any sort of judgment is crucial."

Prioritizing women's sports in a sports diplomacy strategy poses its own challenges because women's sport is far from perfect in the United States. The huge inequalities still present at all levels of sport are very much there, and putting the spotlight on the success of women's sports will also put a spotlight on those inequalities. This is not ideal for U.S. foreign policy. One example has been the U.S. women's soccer team lawsuit against U.S. Soccer surrounding issues of equal pay (Peterson and Blum, 2020). On the one hand, the fight for equality and the accompanying progress enhances the U.S.' image. On the other, it draws conversations toward many of the inequalities still present. These examples of women fighting for equality in sports (Mervosh and Caron, 2019) shows that much work remains to be done and highlights the sensitivities involved in adopting a sports diplomacy strategy with a focus on women's sports. Overall though, the opportunity for the United States in this space remains significant.

Risk of Negative Values

As seen in the example of women in sport, highlighting the role that values play in sport can also backfire. America's image, soft power and credibility as a promoter of key values can be damaged when sporting values are breached, or when sports ends up reflecting other negative aspects of U.S. society. In the words of sports marketing expert Phillip Leopold, "it runs the spectrum - some people think the United States is the model in every way/an example of best practices in business, technical aspects, and nutrition, for example. Others think the United States is the model of everything that's wrong and that American sports are all about winning and not the journey."²³ This means that it is essential that a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy looks not only at boosting positive potential but also at minimizing the risks of incorporating sports more actively in U.S. foreign policy.

Transmitting these values is not easy; as Hillyer told us, "social justice isn't always as 'sexy' in other countries."²⁴ The pick-up and engagement is not the same around the world, and indeed there is often a backlash when sports become too political. The degree to which the United States seeks to amplify its own messages of value promotion therefore needs careful calibration by the State Department, which should have the country knowledge and the understanding of how best to promote those values. This is a key argument for a more important role for the State Department in leading, engaging with, and advising on international social responsibility through sports.

Athletes, coaches and sports teams are not experts in foreign policy (nor should we expect them to be), yet they are arguably diplomats in their own right, speaking to international audiences who associate them with the brand and nation that is the United States of America. This concept that "everyone is a diplomat" is appealing in many ways because it suggests the diplomatic reach and impact is huge, but of course the more informed that visiting sportspeople are, the better attuned they can be to cultural sensitivities and thus the greater the positive impact (a point made to us by Craig Esherick). The basic "diplomatic training," as provided by the State Department for their exchange programs, is a good example of proportionate state support to allow for a better understanding of the values and cultural norms of the countries visited.

There are other areas in which negative values can take the spotlight. Former Los Angeles Clippers owner Donald Sterling was banned from the NBA for racist remarks (Phillips, 2020); images of crowds at sports games storming the pitch traveled around the world as an example of the United States' mismanagement of the coronavirus pandemic (Cobb and Sallee, 2020); scenes of riots after big wins and losses at games (Smith, 2018), or indeed high-profile scandals such as the horrendous sex abuse case of Larry Nassar and USA Gymnastics are hardly a great advertisement for the United States. In such a context, it is clearly not possible to fully eliminate the association of all negative values from sports, but different stakeholders should continue to mitigate these as much as possible: if properly handled, with the imperfections and need for improvement openly acknowledged, the story can actually be more rather than less engaging for international partners, who rarely welcome outsiders seeking to trumpet and impose models of perfection.

Response to Scrutiny by Leagues: Turning a Historic Negative into a Positive

As a footnote to this section, it is important to note the potential diplomatic value of the relatively recent responses of a range of U.S. leagues, where they have now responded to historical criticisms and are addressing them with new initiatives-thus in some respects now leading the way on social justice issues, particularly within race relations. Despite a controversial past with racist mascots and names, U.S. sports teams, such as the "Cleveland Indians," have taken the initiative to change their brand into a more respectful representation. The MLB is also making strides in addressing its racist past by recently designating the "Negro Leagues" as having major league status (MLB, 2020). Perhaps most notably, the NBA and NFL have also had major players and teams stand up against racial injustices. These are complex areas in which feelings run strongly and views are very diverse. But the very fact that issues are being confronted is both noticed internationally and a positive development for U.S. standing overseas.

Doping

Sports diplomacy that bases itself on excellence and success of domestic athletes can backfire through doping scandals. Doping is cheating and thus the antithesis of the core value of fair play, undermining the positive impact that might otherwise be achieved through winning.

Athletes who have achieved huge fame while doping, such as Lance Armstrong (Wilson, 2013) and Alex Rodriguez (Marchese, 2019), often find that fame coming back to bite them. The international spotlight on successful U.S. sports stars also draws international attention to cheating—not something they want to highlight as part of their public diplomacy strategy! That spotlight cannot simply be turned off, and therefore these athletes often become a durable symbol highlighting negative values associated with America. It also undermines trust for future sporting successes and the sport itself (Murray, 2020). In sports such as cycling, even when victories are celebrated today, the cloud of doubt lingers over the sport, leaving a latent negativity.

Anti-doping

If doping is the challenge, then having a powerful antidoping agency seems like the perfect solution. Yet the ongoing conflict between the U.S. and the World Anti-Doping Agency (WADA) shows that aspiring to high standards does not always translate to positive diplomacy. The White House Office of National Drug Control Policy (ONDCP) recently threatened to withdraw funding to WADA (the U.S. is the largest government contributor) in relation to what they deemed as inadequate governance reforms and failures to hold Russia accountable for their doping scandal (Keith, 2020). This criticism of WADA has also been reflected by Travis Tygart, head of the U.S. Anti-Doping Agency (USADA) (Grohmann, 2019).

The significant tensions between these two anti-doping operations represent a challenge for U.S. sports diplomacy strategy because on the one hand they have one of the most formidable anti-doping agencies, but at the same time the clashes between USADA/ONDCP and WADA run the risk of undermining the global fight against doping.

Despite the United States having its own issues, and as one interviewee put it, the risk of "the pot calling the kettle black," USADA has a case for calling itself the best in the (anti-doping) game. Yet rather than leveraging this position with moderate and persuasive diplomatic engagement on the world anti-doping stage, it has adopted a stance that some have interpreted as arrogant (Abrahamson, 2019). From the point of view of American sports diplomacy, the U.S. has the opportunity to be an example of best practice, but instead risks alienating other nations that perhaps don't have the same capabilities from which to build similar antidoping systems. A U.S. sports diplomacy strategy should seek to address these inconsistencies.

"American Brashness"

It is also a sign of how some of the challenges for traditional U.S. diplomacy are reflected in U.S. sports diplomacy. One interviewee spoke about how American sports often do not make the most of the fact that they are world leaders in the sports world. Their international reputation is often tarnished through being bombastic about success rather than diplomatic. "Current American success and expertise is built off a strong base and history, and not all other nations have the same foundation: there are more ways to get people to embrace you. The United States tries to fit in American values and interests and often pushes them too hard. It becomes too evident to an international community when you are asking something of them."²⁵

This viewpoint was supported by Brian Suskiewicz, Chief Executive, Coaches Across Continents, who said, "when we fall short, it is often because of our underlying American brashness." He points out that where the United States can succeed in its sports diplomacy is through capacity building rather than telling people what to do.²⁶

3.2 Sports for Development and Social Responsibility

A lot of the non-sporting social impact/benefits of sport are often defined as Sport for Development (SFD), and these should also be considered within a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy. SFD is not itself by definition international, but support to SFD by both government and sports bodies is widely used in the international development space, including to help the U.S. government achieve its international development objectives. In turn, a lot of the international SFD done by sports organizations is done to meet their social responsibility objectives. The other main actors in the SFD sector are NGOs, which are often the ones delivering projects and initiatives on the ground.

The use of sports as an international development tool is widespread across the development community, including by the United States. Indeed, the work of the Sports Diplomacy Division is to a considerable degree focused on the development agenda. This is a very broad and specialist field, and it is not the primary purpose of this report to explore in depth current practice or future opportunities; development practitioners have written extensively on the topic (Thibodeau, 2020). However, it is important to note the relevance of this aspect of sports diplomacy for a future U.S. strategy.

Athletes, professional sport teams, leagues and foreign governments sometimes work together to conduct social responsibility and charitable work on an international level. The benefits of this inorganic sports diplomacy can range from amplifying the impact of the charitable cause to building a global reach and fanbase for teams and leagues to supporting the U.S. government's diplomacy and foreign policy goals and objectives.

There is a business angle to this, though. As stated by Melanie LeGrande, Vice-President of Social Responsibility at the MLB: "your brand reputation, your affinity, your fan engagement, has to do with what you do on the ground in the community. And what that does is directly proportional with how you do with your revenues" (King, 2020). Therefore, for professional U.S. sports, international social responsibility work often ends up coming up a distant second to their domestic social responsibility work. For example, every year NFL athletes take part in a charitable initiative called "My Cause, My Cleats," in which they pick a particular charity or initiative they want to support, raise money for and showcase on their matchday cleats. Only 9% of NFL athletes supported an international cause,²⁷ with the other 42% percent choosing a national charity and 49% percent choosing a local charity.²⁸

Finally, it is worth observing that the very degree to which the United States actively and visibly seeks to promote "American" values as such, is in itself an approach that risks alienating the foreign audiences that it is seeking to influence in a positive way. To the extent that they are seen as an imposition, such values are likely to be unwelcome. Thus, in developing the values aspects of the sports diplomacy strategy, there is a strong argument to seek an alternative, internationally accepted values framework, such as elements of the Sustainable Development Goals or the UN Charter on Fundamental Rights, to frame the approach.

4. American Prosperity: Sports as an Economic Driver

One of the challenges of making the case for public diplomacy is the difficulty in measuring impact and return on investment. However, the observed behavior of a wide range of actors both public and private suggests a clear consensus that sports can bring major and tangible benefits to the United States—in terms of the objectives both of sporting bodies and of government organizations from city to federal. The biggest and most obvious examples are sporting events, ranging from mega-events such as the Olympics to 'smaller' international fixtures and tournaments. But we also see the role of sports as an economic driver through sports as businesses in their own right, their impact on tourism and higher education, and the all-important function that the athletes themselves play.

This report looks at some success stories in these areas to illustrate the potential for similar future initiatives in a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy, though that success is of course dependent inter alia on effective financial planning, management and execution.

4.1 Sporting Events

The U.S. can extract sports diplomacy value from participating in global events, winning at sports and hosting events. A sporting *event* is so much more than just the sports match itself. This reality was perhaps best brought to light at the outset of the pandemic in 2020, with the absence of audiences and high level of restrictions at these games transforming the nature of events. The financial returns from broadcasting did not vanish with the crowds, but the absence of people and the forced disappearance of the physical economic infrastructure around events (hospitality, ticketing, travel and much more) highlighted the breadth of economic activities associated with sports events.

Major Events

Hosting major sporting events such as the Olympic Games or soccer's World Cup brings a huge international spotlight on the host country. It is not for nothing that they are viewed as the "biggest platform for state-to-state diplomacy in the sports world."²⁹

These events require substantial investment for success. There are factors within the U.S.' control that can contribute to the smooth running and positive impact of an event (construction, transport, visuals, visitor experience, etc.) and others out of its control, such as whether the sporting competition itself is thrilling or mundane. Either way, there is pressure to spend: on sporting success and on hosting.

The real economic impact of major events is hotly debated, with some pointing to the extravagant costs of hosting events such as the Olympics and others highlighting the knock-on economic benefits to the local region, to sporting federations and many more stakeholders. This report does not look to conduct an economic analysis of the cost/benefit equation around hosting such events, but rather to paint a picture of the wide range of sports diplomacy benefits that can stem from them.

For example, these major events represent a serious tourism opportunity, with thousands of visitors traveling to the host country. The 2018 Winter Olympics attracted over 1.5 million tourists to South Korea (Statista, 2021), over 400,000 foreign tourists attended the Rio 2016 Summer Olympics (EFE, 2016), and Sochi has had a major tourism boost since being put on the map by hosting the 2014 Winter Olympics (Olympics, 2015).

The nature of the platform provided by the Olympics also lends itself to more partnerships between different stakeholders who want to use a sporting event to create social impact. One example of this is how NBC, Pepsi and RISE have worked together around the Tokyo 2020 Summer Olympics to find ways to pursue objectives around inclusive societies and ending racial injustice (RISE, 2020).

Case Study: Upcoming Olympics and Soccer World Cup

With both the 2026 FIFA World Cup and the 2028 Winter Olympics coming to the United States, the country has a tremendous sports diplomacy opportunity. The Rio 2016 Olympics provided a 7.5% boost to GDP to Rio and the surrounding areas in the years building up to the Games (Rocha et al, 2018). Before COVID appeared, Tokyo 2020 was predicted to add 32 trillion yen (\$293 billion USD) to the Japanese economy (Arba, 2021), and Russia was expected to see a \$31 billion USD impact from the 2018 Soccer World Cup by 2023 before its current invasion of Ukraine (AP, 2018). The sheer scale of these events also has a large impact on other stakeholders. Sporting federations have a chance to showcase their sports, athletes have a larger audience than ever, and their successes and failures can shape a whole career.

'Smaller' Events

Often, in sports diplomacy, the focus is on mega-events such as the ones we have described. Yet 'smaller' events that the United States hosts every year deserve significant attention for a potential sports diplomacy strategy too.

From the Kentucky Derby (Oser, 2020) (approximately \$400 million) to the U.S. Open (Rajamani, 2019) (approximately \$750 million), the United States hosts many events that have an international audience and bring in substantial revenue. By being hosted annually the economic models are often honed to efficiency through experience. But there remains a gulf between the acceptance of the Olympics as a major diplomatic opportunity and the relatively under-studied and under-exploited reality around these 'smaller' events, which rarely are considered for their diplomatic potential. Our research strongly suggests that there is a major untapped

sports diplomacy resource here, particularly for the states/ cities that host such events.

There are also events that target specific demographics, such as the Special Olympics, Homeless World Cup and World Transplant Games, which help bring people together through sport for very specific causes. These offer obvious and readily tailored through the very nature of their focus opportunities for sports diplomacy also.

Overseas Events

One point that repeatedly came up in the interviews and literature is that the United States is not as appreciative as it could be of the value of the Olympic Games. This is in part a reflection of the points made in section 2 around the exceptionalism of American sports, but there are also structural weaknesses. Some sporting leagues or teams take a narrow perspective of the Olympics, viewing and assessing participation as a business transaction, with the athletes as assets. As was pointed out to us, "the magic of the Olympics is often forgotten."

This can lead to controversy surrounding participation of American athletes. Perhaps the most well-known examples have been the NBA or the NHL "being reluctant" to release American athletes for the Olympics. The NBA will let international players such as Pau Gasol go to the Olympics with Spain but have been known to draw the line when it comes to American players, in part because of the role that Team USA plays in that decision process.

American athletes themselves might also not prioritize the Olympics. For Tokyo 2020, Lebron James, arguably the United States' best player and undoubtedly its biggest superstar, publicly said he was not going to the Olympics in order to promote a movie, the latest "Space Jam" (OlympicTalks, 2021). While this was not the only reason (he was also resting his ankle before the next NBA season), it is a pertinent example of how the Olympics are not seen by all Americans as the pinnacle of their sport.

This does not only happen in basketball. In 2018 (Calfas, 2017) and again in 2022 (Olympics, 2021), the NHL did not allow its athletes to participate in the Winter Olympics, in what essentially was a financial/business decision. One interviewee spoke about this kind of prioritization as "short sighted because American success at the Olympics such as *Miracle [on Ice]* (ice hockey) and *Dream Team* (basketball) are hugely influential teams and moments that reflect positively on the United States and U.S. sport."³⁰ Again, it is difficult to measure the precise impact, but on a global scale it is hard to overstate the importance of these Olympic moments for the sports.

In response to this, the NBA is keen to point out³¹ how they came to an agreement around calendar dates in order to accommodate players going to Tokyo 2020. They scheduled the season to start in December and finish the day before the opening ceremonies of the Tokyo Olympics, which is an example of the compromises that can be reached. The WNBA also stopped for the Olympics, which shows signs of a more positive trend, at least in some sports.

Over-focus on success can paradoxically have downsides too in terms of sports diplomacy impact, depending on the value systems of different cultures. Teri Hedgpeth, former Director of Archives at the USOPC, talks about balancing the value of competition with the value of winning, stating that "since the Cold War, the U.S. has been focused on the medal count," which "takes away the human approach."³² The U.S. should look to find that balance and that focus beyond just medals.

Attending overseas events and achieving sporting success are crucial elements of sports diplomacy. Decisions not to send your best athletes, or failure to integrate at the sporting events themselves can and do send negative images to the rest of the world. We are seeing some signs of greater compromise, but addressing this should nonetheless remain an important part of a future U.S. sports diplomacy strategy.

4.2 Sport as a Business and the World as a Global Market

Professional sports in the U.S. are businesses and, as such, the primary objectives of any of their international activities and expansion are tied to how these bring value to the business. Ultimately the focus for them will revolve around economic profit. Suskiewicz states: "it's important to remember they're in the business to grow the game, from elite level to grassroots, and they're not necessarily in it primarily for sport for good."³³

While the focus on growth for U.S. sports is primarily domestic, there are two primary areas in which they look to boost international presence: building an international fan base and scouting talent. Building an international fan base opens up new markets and a panoply of economic opportunities. The most lucrative are often in the form of broadcasting rights, but there are other opportunities such as new potential sponsors, merchandise sales to international fans and more. When it comes to scouting, the development or promotion of any sport overseas can help increase the talent pool from which to recruit. Or if the sport is already present, then there is the possibility of a more light-footed approach through scouting. These commercial objectives can often align with the U.S.' prosperity agenda, boosting economic ties with strategic markets.

Case Study: NBA

The NBA is one of the most successful leagues in the world in establishing a global presence (programs in over 100 countries), based fundamentally on the pillar of profitability but also providing ample benefits and opportunities for U.S. sports diplomacy. It is therefore the best case study for what successful sports diplomacy action and engagement from private leagues can look like, as well as providing examples of potential pitfalls. The NBA is the embodiment of American soft power, and its players are cultural ambassadors in their own right (Cha, 2019).

The recent creation of the Basketball Africa League is a prime example of this internationalization, but perhaps the most successful venture to date has been the NBA's presence in China. The NBA established itself in China in 2008 after opening a Hong Kong office in 1992 (Novy-Williams, 2019). They were the first U.S. sports league to do so and quickly developed into one of the most popular sports in all of China. In the past three decades, there have been numerous investments, acquisitions and partnerships that have built a close relationship between the NBA and China. Between 2008 and 2019, NBA China's business has grown yearly by double-digit percentages (Novy-Williams, 2019). With a net worth of 5 billion USD (Fainaru and Fainaru-Wade, 2022), NBA China pulls in revenue from a variety of areas.

Chinese internet and tech companies have become the main investors and partners of NBA China. Tencent owns the digital broadcasting rights to NBA games along with other NBA content. This five-year deal is reported to be worth \$1.5 billion USD (Novy-Williams, 2019) and has helped

lead to a 66% increase in the technology and entertainment company's viewership (McNicol, 2017), directly correlating with NBA views. The social media platform Weibo has also partnered to get exclusive licensed content of NBA China. Other partnerships with telecommunications firm Vivo, broadcaster CCTV and sportswear-maker ANTA have boosted the financial ties between the NBA and China. Athletes such as Klay Thompson and Gordon Hayward have partnered with ANTA. Thompson's ANTA shoe deal has potential to amass to over \$80 million USD over 10 years (Wells, 2017). And Lou Williams has a deal with shoe company Peak that is worth more than what he makes playing ball (Zillgitt and Medina, 2019).

Additional NBA ties to China include Jiang Lizhang, who became the league's first Chinese minority owner in 2016 after purchasing part of the Minnesota Timberwolves (Novy-Williams, 2019). More recently, Joseph Tsai, co-founder of the Chinese e-commerce giant Alibaba, became a majority owner of the Brooklyn Nets (Novy-Williams, 2019).

There are also ties between the NBA and the Chinese governmentaround certain joint projects such as a partnership with the Chinese Ministry of Education established in 2014 to increase basketball participation in elementary, middle and high schools' after-school programs (NBA, 2014).

Challenges

It has not always been plain sailing for the NBA to build up such sports diplomacy capital. The three training academies came under scrutiny when criticism for human rights abuses were reported within the camp (Fainaru and Fainaru-Wade, 2020). An American coach in NBA China even referred to the academies as "sweat camps," causing league executives to send a letter to a U.S. senator stating that the Xinjiang basketball academy would close (Dellenger, 2020), which led to NBA deputy commissioner and COO Mark Tatum stating the need for more oversight and a reevaluation of the sports training centers and academies tied to China (Fainaru and Fainaru-Wade, 2020).

This has led to some scrutiny of NBA China from the U.S., with NBA employees questioning that an American league was directly engaging in partnerships with a communist nation (Amico, 2020). Many argue that the NBA should only focus on basketball and cultivating goodwill in China. However, the argument holds that this "sports purism" cannot exist in relationships with China (Cha, 2019). Arguments of "predatory liberalism" state that China uses the economic and business side of groups (in this case the NBA) to exert power to further their political goals (Cha, 2019). This can be seen in the 2019 Houston Rockets incident, which will be covered in more depth in the section on sport and politics in section 5.

The NBA's success in reaching the Chinese market and building relations is one that a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy should look to emulate. But it is also indicative of the fact that the greater role that private sports leagues/teams have, the greater the need for a strategic engagement with/from U.S. government to both capture the sports diplomacy potential and help navigate the sometimes turbulent waters of international relations.

The Business of Broadcasting

The U.S. cannot access the economic benefits nor use the soft power generated by sports such as the NBA without having a means of connecting sports to viewers and fans around the world. Deep engagement benefits from in-person events, but the role of broadcasters and media is of course central. 'Media,' to use the term loosely, is not perhaps the most obvious partner for sports diplomacy as such, because after all, why would they be interested in it? Once again though, the motives are fairly similar to those of the sports organizations: it can be both a business opportunity in terms of capturing audiences and a means of promoting the values of the media organizations themselves through their own corporate social responsibility programs. Examples of successful partnerships can be seen in the joint "ESPNW and State Department Global Sports Mentoring Program - GSMP : Empower Women through Sports." Such organizations are thus interesting potential partners for a sports diplomacy strategy (U.S. Department of State, 2021).

4.3 Tourism and Higher Education

Sports have a ripple effect throughout the U.S. economy. By no means are tourism and higher education the only two, but they do represent two clear examples of success stories and areas of interest for a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy.

Tourism is the perfect example of the interconnectedness between sports and foreign policy and one with demonstrable and measurable effect. In 2018, 80 million international tourists came to the U.S. for sporting events, averaging 17.5 nights in the States, visiting 1.4 states per visit: sports are demonstrably crucial for U.S. tourism (USA Travel, 2019).

In much the same line, higher education in the U.S. is its own source of soft power and its own economic driver. Sports also play a big role in the value of U.S. higher education. On the one hand there is the economic benefit that comes from attracting international students through sports, and on the other there is the potential role American student-athletes can play in U.S. sports diplomacy.

Over 200,000 international student athletes enroll and compete in NCAA schools, and many more will in part make their decision to attend an American university because of sporting reputation (NCAA, 2017). Sport is therefore that link that brings them closer to the United States. Even if America's national men's soccer team is not the best, the college system provides a source of attraction for international students. Although Grassroots Soccer is a health organization that uses soccer and not a soccer organization that uses health, Zohn spoke to us about trends beyond GRS and how: "in the back of everyone's mind (young soccer players), there's a dream scenario of getting identified and getting to go to the United States to a prep school, college, and go pro."³⁴

Then there are the American student athletes, who may not have the same international pull as professional athletes but still have a lot to offer. Hillyer talked to us about how student athletes are trapped in bubbles: "student athletes want to have a purpose, want to have a purpose that's not just bringing home championships for the university, but they also want to make a difference in the world."³⁵

One common recommendation from interviewees was to tap into the possibilities here through exchanges and overseas trips for student athletes. Power Five conferences universities already use such trips as a recruitment tool and the Ivy League as an educational one—but it can easily be both those things, as well as an opportunity for U.S. sports diplomacy. It helps show athletes that they can have a platform to make a difference, while also taking U.S. sports and athletes overseas. Danielle DeRosa, Clinical Instructor, Sport Management Program at the University of Connecticut, told us: "[Going abroad] could be [a] really powerful experience for student athletes to be able to see how they could use sport and harness sport, outside of playing sport."³⁶ Esherick in turn segued to a personal story. In college at Georgetown, he had the opportunity to travel to and play eight games in Taiwan. It was part Georgetownfunded (including donors), part publicly funded, and he believes they were also technically guests of the State Department. There was clearly a diplomatic element, and they traveled all over the country, also stopping in Hawaii and Japan. So while these sectors are benefiting through sports, a sports diplomacy strategy that addresses some of these concerns and opportunities can amplify those benefits even further.

4.4 Athlete Engagement

Within the different stakeholders in sports diplomacy, athletes are a crucial economic driver. They are the most visible face of sport and the key to unlocking all the aforementioned benefits; they are also often the least engaged actors in sports diplomacy, partly because of time pressures and partly because of their domestic and local focus. This makes them one of the trickiest stakeholders for a sports diplomacy strategy to get on board.

The obstacles athletes face to making a social impact overseas are considerable and very different to those of the teams. Social responsibility work is often tied to and organized by the team. For example, players are required to attend a number of reasonable promotional activities per their Collective Bargaining Agreements (CBA). In the NBA for example, the required number is seven appearances, but the CBA states that this "must ... occur in the home city of the player's Team" (CBA, 2017). Even when athletes are playing for a team in another country overseas, language and cultural barriers can make it harder for them to feel comfortable taking the initiative on local social responsibility work. One former professional athlete interviewed who played overseas said that "the language barriers meant that all the charitable work was done exclusively through the team." $^{\prime\prime37}$

A successful sports diplomacy strategy could explore opportunities to work together collaboratively between government, sports organizations and athletes in order to make the most of the fact that athletes, as individuals, can make powerful international connections. There are some constraints to this, such as the International Olympic Committee's Rule 50, which restricts when athletes can express their views at the Olympics, as well as other restrictions within national federations and leagues. But in many circumstances athletes can be free and empowered to engage, and here the potential is considerable. As Diahann Billings-Burford, CEO of RISE told us, "empowerment in the space of social responsibility can transcend geography."³⁸

There is also a long-term legacy opportunity that stems from the upcoming 2028 Summer Olympic Games for sports to seek more private sector investment in sports diplomacy. Often it is embassies and NGOs working on these issues with limited funds, which in turn makes it harder for athletes to commit their time to it. With this additional funding and sponsorship, the opportunity for athlete engagement will inevitably rise.

On a very practical basis, former Paralympic medalist John Register suggested establishing a communication channel between athletes traveling internationally and embassies in order to plan and carry out sports diplomacy work (community engagement, talks, help to inform embassies on sports diplomacy strategies, etc.). This engagement has great potential but given the restraints on athletes' time is likely to need the initiative and organization to come from elsewhere. In the upcoming recommendations, we explore a model of cooperation in which this could take place. One place to look for best practice in capturing this athlete engagement is the USOPC, which works with the State Department to provide sports diplomacy initiatives for traveling Team USA athletes. When organizing their travel, athletes are offered an opt-in option to carry out sports diplomacy with the local embassy. Time constraints might sometimes make it difficult for the athletes to fulfill this additional work, but nonetheless this is a practical example of effective potential integration of sports diplomacy into sporting programs, offering athletes interesting opportunities with low administration overheads. It is a model that leagues and teams could investigate further for their own travel and an example of the kind of initiatives that can help unlock the full potential of athlete engagement.

5. Protecting the American People: Sports and National Security

Sports and national security are at first sight strange bedfellows, given that sports appear to sit at the softest end of the soft power spectrum and national security often associated with hard power. But in fact, as history shows, sports have long been instrumentalized by governments for national security ends. Captain Corey Ray, Associate Professor at the National War College, specializing in Sports Diplomacy and National Security, and formerly of the U.S. Navy, makes a detailed and compelling case:

> The history of sports on the field of politics and national security dates back to the earliest organized sporting events...the national security strategist need look no further than the firestorm the General Manager of the Houston Rockets created when tweeting his support for Hong Kong to understand the power sports play in national security. When a

peer competitor forces their values on a U.S. multi-billion dollar company, it may be time for a new foreign policy game plan.³⁹

This is pure "inorganic" sports diplomacy, in which sports and geopolitics are inextricably entangled, and governments very deliberately and visibly deploy sports as a tool to advance foreign policy and national security objectives. It does indeed have a long pedigree: the Olympic Truce, an agreement to allow safe passage and participation of athletes at the Games, dates back thousands of years to the first Ancient Olympics. But, as in other aspects of sports diplomacy, actions are frequently opportunistic and do not tend to be systematically integrated as sports diplomacy elements into a considered overall foreign policy strategy.

The next section looks at the instrumentalization of sports as a foreign policy and national security tool, the role of different kinds of boycotts in and through sports, the role of the U.S. Olympic and Paralympic Committee, and ends by examining the age-old question of whether sports and politics mix.

4.1 The Instrumentalization of Sports as a Foreign Policy and National Security Tool

There are a range of ways in which sports have been deployed actively by governments as a diplomatic tool to advance national security interests. For example, sports can be used as a comparatively low risk, non-volatile tool for normalizing relations.

The most famous example of this is perhaps ping-pong diplomacy (Andrews, 2018). More recent examples can be found in the world of cycling. In February 2020, the new "Israel Start-Up Nation" cycling team was invited (and warmly

welcomed by locals) to take part in the UAE Cycling Tour for the first time (TRT World, 2020). It is not only the athletes but the fans of sports that play a role in this 'soft' branch of sports diplomacy. Often, the amicable relations between fans of hostile nations, with the excuse of friendly competition, help highlight the potential for improved relations between those countries. This was one of the first steps toward normalizing a bilateral relationship between the two countries and one that continued to develop through the peace agreement signing at the White House in September 2020. Another recent example was the joint women's ice hockey team established by the Koreas at the PyeongChang 2018 Winter Olympics (Ein, 2018).

Sports offer opportunities in a wider range of areas than these, however. Another example in which sports can be deployed through a national security lens is in deradicalization. Indeed, the current Sports Diplomacy division at the State Department was originally established with a deradicalization focus in response to 9/11. Other international examples of this include the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime's initiatives promoting projects around youth sport to prevent violent extremism (UNODC, 2021), and as Zohn of Grassroots Soccer told us, the work GRS does with soccer in Indonesia is to curb radicalization among children.

There are many ways of tapping into the goodwill of sports, its core values such as teamwork and fair play, and using those to build bridges and overcome national security issues through a particularly impactful form of public diplomacy.

5.2 Boycotts

The previous section was all about building alliances, but there is a flipside in which sports are used as a tool for applying diplomatic pressure, often escalating tensions as a result. This is typically seen in the form of boycotts, in which a team or nation will voluntarily withdraw from a competition in protest or will be banned by their own government from attending an event/entering a country to participate in an event for political reasons. The boycotting of the Olympics by the U.S. and Russia during the Cold War (the U.S. boycotted the 1980 Summer Olympic Games in the Soviet Union, a move reciprocated in the 1984 Los Angeles Summer Olympic Games) is a classic example (Bushnell, 2021).

Boycotts can be effective in raising awareness, in protesting or in making a very clear international statement. But they are not, generally speaking, a constructive method of sports diplomacy because the measures inevitably backfire on the athletes and the sports themselves. For the U.S. to boycott attending an Olympic Games in another country damages the sporting dreams of many American athletes and undermines the integrity of the Games too. One way of viewing it is as a major depletion of accrued soft power (the opportunity loss at the Games and the negative impact on athletes) for national security ends. The reason other forms of sports diplomacy are often more effective in the long term is that they usually build on rather than 'spend' this soft power. In carrying out boycotts, a government wields what can be an effective tool, sports, but to the detriment of that very same tool.

Diplomatic boycotts, or political sporting boycotts, such as the one the U.S, the UK, Australia and other countries announced ahead of the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympic Games (Specia, 2021) are a more constructive approach. Though they rarely reduce tension in the short term, this approach strikes a more reasonable balance between the interests of sports and athletes—the preservation of the stock of soft power and national security interests. Another example of a similar diplomatic boycott was the decision of the British royal family and government not to attend the 2018 FIFA World Cup in Russia in protest against the Russian Novichok poisoning on British soil (Duncan, 2018).

As a footnote, we observe that a unilateral decision by athletes or sporting organizations, such as that taken by the Women's Tennis Association with regard to China in protest at the disappearance of athlete Peng Shuai after her sexual assault allegations against China's former vice premier, uncompelled by government, fall into a different category (Goh and Pingue, 2021). Another recent example of sports organizations taking such a decision for political reasons is the Union of European Football Associations (UEFA) decision to relocate the European soccer Champions League final away from St. Petersburg in Russia and the subsequent domino effect throughout most sports boycotting, even the participation of Russian athletes in protest against Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

Though quite often deployed as a diplomatic or national security tool, sports rarely find a prominent place in national security strategies. For example, the UK's 2021 Integrated Review affords only a fleeting mention of sports in the list of soft power assets (Cabinet Office, 2021). This is a striking anomaly and leads us to pose the question as to why that should be the case. From our extensive research, both interviews and the literature, our conclusion is that the national security apparatus is not instinctively inclined to consider sports diplomacy as part of its core business, and this represents an opportunity for the United States. That said, there are examples of interesting practice, such as the course taught by Captain Ray on just this issue at the National War College, that are worth building on.

5.3 United States Olympic & Paralympic Committee

In many countries around the world, the national Olympic and Paralympic Committees are hubs for engagement between sports and government, given the sheer profile of the events, breadth of sports involved and most importantly the strong existing government links through public funding. In the United States however, this isn't the case—the USOPC does not receive a federal grant.

In 1978, the Ted Stevens Act gave the USOPC rights to all intellectual property surrounding the Games (i.e., The Olympic Rings, use of the world Olympic, etc.), providing the USOPC with the full control and freedom to raise money through sponsorship and donors. There are some very specific exceptions in which there has been government funding, such as on the Paralympic side, and funding for the travel of military veterans. This separation from the federal government has some practical disadvantages, in which for example resolving athlete immigration issues can sometimes be trickier, but it is a model that, through retaining this independence, allows for sports to be run by sports.

Despite, and perhaps even because of this, the relationship between the USOPC and the State Department is one that both sides describe in a very positive light. When foreign policy issues appear for the USOPC, or when sports are in the U.S.' foreign policy spotlight, the channels of communication exist and are used successfully. This is done both in moments of international relations, amid tensions such as the political boycott of the Beijing 2022 Winter Olympics, and in the more day-to-day work around the Olympic Games themselves. For example, there is an Olympic coordination office in the U.S. embassy present in the host country, and in recent years the USOPC's government relations team has provided an on-site liaison who has moved to the country and worked on the ground for several months in the build-up to and duration of the Games.

The USOPC was not historically perceived as one the most internationally engaged National Olympic Committees. Susan Brownell, Professor of Anthropology, Instead. specializing in Chinese Sports and Olympic Games, at the University of Missouri- St Louis, talked to us about an existing perception of the USOPC as "way too profit-oriented." The "raw pursuit of money and medals" can come at the expense of values and human rights, seen tragically with Larry Nassar and the gymnastics sex abuse scandal in which "little girls were tools for winning medals," and young athletes were subjected to horrendous abuse.⁴⁰ However, a major change in the USOPC administration in 2019 was described to us by several interviewees as something of a turning point on both of these fronts.⁴¹ This organizational, leadership and cultural change is seen by many in the sporting community as a new chapter and an important change given the international role the USOPC plays.

5.4 Sports and Politics: When to Mix and When to Separate

Sports diplomacy does not de facto always involve politics entering the equation. Its stakeholders are many, from sports organizations and NGOs to fans and athletes. To the extent that government (at federal, state and city levels) is also a key stakeholder though, there will inevitably be areas or instances where politics may intrude. This report seeks to explain that much of sports diplomacy involves a subtle working together of these actors in advancement of mutual or overlapping objectives. During this process, many of those within the sporting world (as teams, athletes and fans) can sometimes be reluctant to see their sports become instrumentalized or politicized. If the balance is mishandled, it can affect all of these three major pillars of sports diplomacy with negative economic consequences from political fallout, the politicization of values and also national security implications.

While sport is often a vehicle for peace and diplomacy, its wide reach means that it can sometimes itself be the spark, vehicle or victim of political conflict. A clear example of this is the 1969 "Football War" between El Salvador and Honduras, triggered by a football match (Luckhurst, 2019). For the U.S, the risks of the overlap between sports and politics were extremely visible in 2019 with the Houston Rockets/China incident (Perper, 2019).

Daryl Morey, the Rocket's General Manager, tweeted in support of protests in Hong Kong, with a sharp backlash from China. Companies such as Tencent stopping streaming the Rockets' games, 11 of NBA China's local partners suspended or ended their relationship with the league (Lucas, 2019), and Chinese smartphone maker Vivo, state-run broadcaster CCTV and sportswear maker ANTA Sports Products Limited all halted cooperation with the NBA (Reuters, 2019). Commissioner Adam Silver defended the Rockets official's right to freedom of expression and has previously stated it cost the league a "substantial" amount that he described as "probably less than \$400 million" (Dellenger, 2020). To resolve this spat, Brownell told us, some interesting "silent diplomacy" took place behind the scenes, not apparently directed by government. China lifted sanctions on the NBA as they in turn expressed support for a National Day parade (sovereignty) and COVID-19 support (Chinese people's health care)-two very culturally specific signals.

Immigration

Alongside these challenges lies the issue of immigration, for which government immigration policy can cause

obstacles for U.S. leagues and teams seeking to bring in players, coaches and staff from abroad. The participation of these individuals is of huge importance in order to reach global audiences and to attract global attention to U.S. sports, yet it increasingly appears that the U.S. government's immigration agencies are taking an adversarial position toward professional sports, creating additional roadblocks to otherwise highly qualified applicants for visas, green cards and other immigration processes, including denving visa and green card applications for players and support staff, despite similar cases having been approved in the past. These delays in approval and even in scheduling are increasingly difficult to resolve because of the lack of a clear point of contact between pro sports and U.S. government, whether in the State Department or in the Department of Homeland Security. Solving this is crucial because "all Americans indirectly gain from global stars propelling the NBA (and indeed other American sports) forward" (Lacorte, 2021).

The more globalized both U.S. sports and society become, the more incidents such as these will occur. As one NBC headline on this incident says, "global growth (of the NBA) led to geopolitical risk" (Arking, 2019). In these cases, government and sports need to work together because they are both affected, but in order to be effective they need flexibility and skill to be able to maintain such distance—and independence as the circumstances may require.

6. Conclusion

Sports diplomacy is a surprisingly diverse and powerful t ool. Countries and sub-national administrations are increasingly formalizing and professionalizing their sports diplomacy engagement. The U.S. will be at a disadvantage and behind the game if it does not develop its own sports d iplomacy strategy. From pioneers on this front such as Australia to other countries such as the UK, Spain, Japan a nd the EU, sports diplomacy strategies are emerging around the world. This report has described the theoretical need and applied it to the current U.S. landscape and offers a series of specific recommendations. We hope that it will help spark a deeper, ongoing conversation among the wide range of interested parties involved, whether organically or inorganically (and sometimes whether they like it or not!) in the rich and diverse field that is U.S. sports diplomacy.

D ue to the variety of stakeholders involved, these r ecommendations range from ones that can be directly implemented to more ambitious recommendations that may not be feasible overnight but that we believe would undeniably benefit U.S. sports diplomacy. While there is no single way to categorize the recommendations given their overlapping nature, we have divided ours into two sections. The first group refers to some fundamental structures that could be changed, modified or created in order to enhance and facilitate U.S. sports diplomacy. The second group of recommendations are suggestions for policies and initiatives that could be considered within a U.S. sports diplomacy strategy.

Summary of Key Recommendations:

Fundamental Structures

- 1. Create a Secretary for Sports
 - There is a structural void in the U.S. federal government: it lacks a strong, unifying focal point on sports. In part as a consequence, sports diplomacy has no top-level advocate within the system nor a strong representative

voice externally. We therefore recommend the creation of the position of Secretary for Sports, or at the very least a politically empowered Under-Secretary of State for Sports, in line with most developed countries, to enable the U.S. to play the leadership role that its underlying sporting assets merit. Such significant structural shifts in government are not easy and involve much politics, but more than the title of the role itself or its exact position within government, it is the premise and responsibilities of such a position that is necessary if the U.S. is to fully capitalize its sports diplomacy potential.

- 2. <u>Sports Diplomacy Training and Positions at State</u> <u>Department</u>
 - An understanding of sports diplomacy is essential for the effective exercise of sports diplomacy around the world. Currently, for administration officials this is all too often patchy and dismissed as just 'fun' rather than the multi-billion-dollar influencer that it can be. We therefore recommend that the State Department integrate into its processes the structured training of sports diplomacy to its staff, including ambassadors. At an embassy level, allocating specific responsibility for sports diplomacy can boost wider knowledge, ensure the discipline is systematically considered during the normal course of embassy business and be a multiplier for impact. This training should be extended to the Peace Corps too. We recommend that all U.S. embassies nominate an official to lead on sports diplomacy for the

mission. In larger missions, this should be a full-time position.

- 3. <u>Turbocharge City Sports Diplomacy</u>
 - Many U.S. cities have no formal sports diplomacy functions or programs, despite their significant size and often global influence and reputation. We recommend that all major U.S. cities incorporate a dedicated sports diplomacy function into their international affairs department or similar and develop and implement appropriate strategies. The city of Atlanta's Global Sports Initiative provides an ideal blueprint for this. Many cities do not even have an international affairs department though, and in those cases the incorporation of sports diplomacy responsibilities and initiatives could be done in parallel with the creation of a city diplomacy function.
- 4. Create a U.S. Sports Diplomacy Hub
 - Given that an official sports diplomacy strategy at the city level is very rare and in order to accelerate the development of best practices and establish the United States as a global leader at this level, we recommend the creation of a formal sports diplomacy hub as well as a city network to share lessons and expertise.
 - This hub could be within the U.S. government (the State Department is the most evident location), but it could also be an arms-length body or a new organization with 50-50 (government/ private sector and NGO) representation.

Models to draw on could include the Fulbright Commissions (a public-private partnership approved by Congress but run by a private contractor). Models to be avoided for this hub would be ones that risk being over-politicized such as the Peace Corps.

- At the city level, a similar concept but with a greater focus on information sharing and communication could also be set up. This would have to be done taking into consideration the fact that there is an element of competition between cities around bidding for events.
- 5. Sports Diplomacy for Sporting Organizations
 - As this report argues, when properly managed, ٠ governments can be a major multiplier for U.S. sports, yet this is undervalued by the sports themselves. Just as government should pay more attention to the excellent work done at a sports or local level, we recommend that sports organizations prioritize their relationships with the U.S. government and actively consider alliances/partnerships as an integral part of their own public diplomacy and/or social responsibility programs, including to help build and strengthen their international brand. At a basic level this involves having reliable communication channels with U.S. government (at the relevant level: state, city, federal, embassy, etc.), as well as exploring more formal partnerships on particular projects and events.

62 U.S. SPORTS DIPLOMACY

6. Sports Diplomacy and Fulbright

- We recommend the creation of a sports diplomacy strand of Fulbright that would make sports diplomacy a specific delineated research track rather than the current approach in which there can be sports diplomacy initiatives, but these are random rather than strategic.
- 7. <u>State-level Sports Diplomacy</u>
 - At the state level, sports diplomacy is an underdeveloped area. We therefore recommend that states conduct an assessment of the potential for sports diplomacy to support their objectives and programs and subsequently carry out that further research. Michigan has elected to focus on women in sports, but the range of possibilities is of course much broader.
- 8. Voluntary Athlete Sign-up to SDD Programs
 - The current methods in place for selecting athlete participation in SDD programs is primarily through requests put to the sports leagues. We recommend opening up a channel at the SDD through which athletes can directly volunteer to take part, accompanied by a communications campaign to raise awareness of the opportunities and what they involve. This could facilitate an athlete-led engagement alongside the current method of the leagues as intermediaries.

Policies

1. <u>"One More Day" Initiative</u>

Time and an absence of strategic organization • are the main reasons more sports diplomacy work is not done by traveling U.S. teams and athletes. We recommend creating the "One More Day" initiative, through which U.S. teams and athletes can sign up to stay abroad one more day to carry out sports diplomacy/social responsibility initiatives. This voluntary scheme should be championed by the State Department and can be done in collaboration with U.S. sports. By providing a simple framework, it helps teams and athletes understand, justify and then communicate their sports diplomacy initiatives. In essence it would provide time to achieve real impact when U.S. sports travel overseas as well as a neat marketing tool to sell it. The athlete could do community work, contribute to embassy-led sports diplomacy initiatives, give a talk, etc. Options could be for teams that travel internationally to do three or more "one more days" a year. Equally, there could be ways in which a certain number of hours spent on sports diplomacy per trip (spread throughout the duration of the trip) could symbolically add up and count as that "one more day." Others made the point that this is a model that works better in longer, multisport events for which the downtime and the total time in country is larger. Such an initiative could well get the support of teams and leagues. Indeed, Travis Murphy, indicated to us that the NBA would be open to a program such as the "One More Day" initiative.

64 U.S. SPORTS DIPLOMACY

2. Beyond the Play

One of the things that we often heard from U.S. s ports envoys and exchanges was that when t hey were overseas, they would frequently end up providing a lot of advice on the back-end side of organizations such as fundraising, finance, etc. There is an opportunity to tap into U.S. sports expertise in running sports business and to integrate that alongside the value-sharing piece. We recommend the State Department consider what we have called the "Beyond the Play" program: to assess the need for business skills and consider integrating the teaching of these with sports exchange programs.

3. Identify and Promote American Values in Sports

• We recommend, as a core element of this work, that the U.S. identify priority values that are believed to be most exemplified in American sport and focus on those values to build and expand the U.S. value brand overseas. This could be through existing excellence or through highlighting examples of how the United States is achieving positive change in a particular field. One example could be gender equality in sport, due to both the global success of American female athletes and the current progress in terms of support and promotion of this area. Another example, based on the Black Lives Matter movement in the United States, is sports to combat racism.

- 4. Title IX
 - When considering specific values to prioritize, we note that 2022 marks the 50th anniversary of Title IX. We recommend that the United States seize the opportunity offered by the anniversary of this landmark equality legislation to focus on women's sports across all its sports diplomacy work.
- 5. <u>Database of Key International Legal Initiatives on Values</u> and Sports
 - There is a marked lack of international data to help underpin policy choices around valuesbased sports diplomacy. We recommend that the United States invest in the compilation and dissemination of a database of key legal initiatives in countries around the world on values and sports as a vital mapping tool for future decision-making, drawing on the example of the Center for Sport, Peace, and Society with their partner countries.
- 6. Mega-events Expertise
 - Off the back of the London 2012 Summer Olympics, the UK has built up a reputation as an expert in hosting major sporting events, marketing itself as such and winning large contracts for other events such as being the main delivery partner for the Lima 2019 Pan-American Games (UK government, 2019). The U.S. should look to build specific expertise in relation to hosting upcoming mega-events to ensure legacy benefits.

7. FIFA 2026 Sports Diplomacy with Canada and Mexico

- As the 2026 FIFA World Cup is a jointly hosted event with Canada and Mexico, we recommend that the U.S. take this opportunity to engage in continental diplomacy with its neighboring countries. Over the next four years, the United States should ensure sports, in particular soccer, is a part of its diplomatic engagement with these two neighboring countries. There are possibilities for many joint ventures, from events to youth programming, that can be carried out and further build these relationships.
- 8. <u>United States Bidding Process for Sporting Events</u>
 - Several of the people we spoke to talked about a range of flaws in the U.S. bidding process for sporting events, such as the lack of diversity in the bidding teams and the fact that they often only spoke English. We recommend conducting a further, in-depth review on the U.S. bidding process for sporting events with the aim of addressing these concerns and making bids more original, engaging, culturally sensitive and ultimately successful.
- 9. Sports Travel Calendar
 - Currently there is little strategic overlap between the U.S. sporting calendar and the U.S. foreign policy calendar. We recommend the State Department create a live database of international sports competitions in which the United States has a national team traveling that teams and leagues can plug into when they

are planning foreign travel. This would allow the State Department to share the information with embassies, who can strategically plan different sports diplomacy activities and potentially place events/meetings around their visit. This could be done either centrally or at the embassy level for each country. The key is to put a system in place in which sports can submit that information in a way that allows for strategic rather than ad hoc engagement.

Author's Biography

director of SportsDiplomacy.org, Edward Elliott. is an independent sports diplomacy consultant with a background in foreign policy. He previously helped set up and run the London-based think tank "British Foreign Policy Group," where he also worked with UK Sport, the Premier League, England and Wales Cricket Board, Sky Sports and other partners to deliver a UK Sports Diplomacy Strategy. He also focuses on promoting and supporting women's sports through his current global role in women's sports sponsorship at Iberdrola and previous position in the U.S. for the Michigan Taskforce on Women in Sports. He holds a master's in public affairs from the University of Michigan, a bachelor's degree from the University of Durham and a Certificate of Political Studies from Sciences-Po.

Endnotes

- 1. Interview with Stuart Murray, January 2021, online video call.
- 2. Interview with Danielle de Rosa, January 2021, online video call.
- 3. Interviewee who wished to remain anonymous, April 2021, online video call.
- 4. Interview with U.S. Embassy in UK, February 2021, online video call.
- 5. U.S. Embassy London on Twitter: "Oh, the cheek from our own office Russo! This is no time for diplomacy. Let's go, @Lionesses @ @alessiarusso7 #Lionesses #WEURO2022 #ENG #GER https://t.co/heaApvVfHM" / Twitter
- 6. Interview with U.S. Embassy in UK, February 2021, online video call.
- 7. Interview with U.S. Embassy in UK, February 2021, online video call.
- 8. Interview with Travis Murphy, April 2021, online video call.
- 9. Interview with Sarah Hillyer, April 2021, online video call.
- 10. Interview with Travis Murphy, April 2021, online video call.

- 11. Eli Wolff, Embracing the Power of Sport and Culture: An Opportunity to Effect Change at the Sport-Culture Government Intersection, Sport in Society: A Northeastern University Center, 2009.
- 12. Interview with Howard Brodwin, February 2021, online video call.
- 13. Interview with Vanessa Ibarra, January 2022, online video call.
- 14. Interview with Gunnar Hagstrom, January 2021, online video call.
- 15. Interview with Travis Murphy, April 2021, online video call.
- 16. Interview with John Register, January 2021, online video call.
- 17. Interview with Eli Wolff, November 2021, online video call.
- 18. Interview with Ethan Zohn, February 2021, online video call.
- 19. Interview with Mary McVeigh Connor, December 2020, online video call.
- 20. Interview with Mary McVeigh Connor, December 2020, online video call.
- 21. Interview with Nicole Matsuka, January 2021, online video call.

- 22. Interview with Craig Esherick, February 2021, online video call.
- 23. Interview with Philip Leopold, March 2021, online video call.
- 24. Interview with Sarah Hillyer, January 2020, online video call.
- 25. Interview (interviewee wished to remain anonymous), 2021, online video call.
- 26. Interview with Brian Suskiewicz, January 2021, online video call.
- 27. 4% of NFL athletes are "international" (<u>https://www.nfl.</u> <u>com/</u>).
- 28. A random sample of 165 NFL athletes taken from 2018 NFL data.
- 29. Interview with Susan Brownell, January 2021, online video call.
- 30. Interview (interviewee wished to remain anonymous), 2021, online video call.
- 31. Interview with Travis Murphy, April 2021, online video call
- 32. Interview with Teri Hedgpeth, January 2021, online video call.

- 33. Interview with Brian Suskiewicz, January 2021, online video call.
- 34. Interview with Ethan Zohn, February 2021, online video call.
- 35. Interview with Sarah Hillyer, January 2021, online video call.
- 36. Interview with Danielle DeRosa, January 2021, online video call.
- 37. Interview with former American athlete who wished to remain anonymous, February 2021, online video call
- 38. Interview with Diahann Billings-Burford, January 2021, online video call.
- 39. Extract from Captain Corey Ray's syllabus in his "Sports and National Security" class at the National War College, 2021.
- 40. Interview with Susan Brownell, January 2021, online video call.
- 41. This point was mentioned by several interviewees.

Bibliography

7.1 Literature

Abdi, K., Talebpour, M., Fullerton, J., Ranjkesh, M. J., & Nooghabi, H. J. (2019). Identifying sports diplomacy re-

sources as Soft Power Tools. *Place Branding and Public Diplomacy*, 15(3), 147–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41254-019-00115-9</u>

Abrahamson, A. (2019). Coleman case out because USADA doesn't do basic it demands of athletes: Know the rules. 3 Wire Sports. Retrieved from <u>https://www.3wiresports.com/</u> articles/2019/9/2/q671frgu0owwde6y4mykn44y72s0aw

Albert, E., & Grix, J. (2018). *The mixed record of sports diplomacy*. Council on Foreign Relations. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cfr.org/interview/mixed-record-sports-diplomacy</u>

Alvarez, A. (2017). Sports diplomacy in the age of trump. VICE. Retrieved from <u>https://www.vice.com/en/article/mb-j4bv/sports-diplomacy-in-the-age-of-trump</u>

Amico, S. (2020). *Report: NBA coaches at China Academies complained of player abuse*. Sports Illustrated Cleveland Cavs News, Analysis and More. Retrieved from https://www.si.com/nba/cavaliers/nba/cavaliers/nba/cavaliers/nba/cavaliers/nba-amico/train-ing-academy-abuse-china-espn

Andrews, Evan, *How Ping-Pong Diplomacy Thawed the Cold War*, History, 8 April, 2018, <u>How Ping-Pong Diplomacy</u> <u>Thawed the Cold War - HISTORY</u>

Arba, A. (2021). Japan: Estimated economic impact of Tokyo 2020 Olympics and Paralympics 2019. Statista. Retrieved from <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/1096900/</u> japan-estimated-economic-impact-tokyo-2020-olympics-and-paralympics/ Arkin, D. (2019). *NBA's china problem: How global growth led to geopolitical risk*. NBCNews.com. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/sports/firestorm-over-hong-kong-tweet-shows-perils-nba-s-meteor-ic-n1063246</u>

Armstrong, L. (2021). 2021 Olympic cycling recap. WEDŪ. Retrieved from <u>https://wedu.team/themove/2021-olym-pic-cycling-recap</u>

Associated Press. (2010). 'Los Suns' jerseys set for Cinco de Mayo. ESPN. Retrieved from <u>https://www.espn.com/nba/playoffs/2010/news/story?id=5162380</u>

Associated Press. (2018). *Russia predicts World Cup will have \$31 billion economic impact*. ESPN. Retrieved from <u>https://www.espn.com/soccer/fifa-world-cup/sto-</u> ry/3471440/russia-predicts-world-cup-will-have-\$31-bil-<u>lion-economic-impact</u>

Ayhan, Kadir. (2017). Korea's Soft Power and Public Diplomacy. Retrieved from: (PDF) KOREA'S SOFT POWER AND PUBLIC DIPLOMACY | Kadir Jun Ayhan - Academia.edu

Badenhausen, K. (2018, July 20). *Full list: The World's 50* most Valuable sports teams of 2018. Forbes. Retrieved from <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/kurtbadenhau-</u> sen/2018/07/18/full-list-the-worlds-50-most-valuablesports-teams-of-2018/#1ac2da956b0e

Baller, S., & Bolsmann, C. (2017, July 20). *Introduction: Connections, linkages, and comparisons: African Sports in transnational contexts*. Taylor & Francis. Retrieved from <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09523367.2</u> <u>016.1340029</u> Bertoli, A. D. (2017). Nationalism and conflict: Lessons from international sports. *International Studies Quarterly*, 61(4), 835–849. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/isq/sqx029</u>

Bhardwa, S. (2022, March 9). Shanghairanking academic ranking of world universities 2017 results announced. Times Higher Education. Retrieved from <u>https://www.timeshigh-ereducation.com/student/news/shanghairanking-academ-ic-ranking-world-universities-2017-results-announced</u>

Billings, A. C., Broussard, R. M., Xu, Q., & Xu, M. (2018). Untangling international sport social media use: Contrasting U.S. and Chinese uses and gratifications across four platforms. Communication & Sport, 7(5), 630–652. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2167479518790014</u>

Billings, A. C., Brown, K. A., & Brown, N. A. (2013). *5,535* hours of impact: Effects of olympic media on nationalism attitudes. Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media, *57*(4), 579–595. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08838151.2013.850591</u>

Bolton, T. (2020). *The U.S. Department of State's sport diplomacy stays the course*. Sportanddev.org. Retrieved from <u>https://www.sportanddev.org/en/article/news/us-department-states-sport-diplomacy-stays-course</u>

Brand USA. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.thebrandusa.</u> <u>com/</u>

Brannagan, P. M. (2016). Sports mega-events, soft power and soft disempowerment: International Supporters' Perspectives on Qatar's acquisition of the 2022 FIFA World Cup Finals. Taylor & Francis. Retrieved from <u>https://www.</u> tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/19406940.2016.1150868 Brannagan, P. M., & Giulianotti, R. (2014). Soft power and soft disempowerment: Qatar, global sport and football's 2022 World Cup finals. Leisure Studies, 34(6), 703–719. https://doi.org/10.1080/02614367.2014.964291

Brett, K., & Schaefer, T. (2019, February 25). Formalizing the American brand: The case for the US culture, language, and soft-power institutes - place branding and public diplomacy. SpringerLink. Retrieved from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1057/s41254-019-00120-y

British Council. (2012). *Trust Pays - How international cultural relationships build trust in the UK and underpin the success of the UK economy*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.</u> <u>britishcouncil.org/sites/default/files/trust-pays-report-v2.</u> <u>pdf</u>

Buchholz, K. (2020). *Infographic: Where America's international students come from*. Statista Infographics. Retrieved from <u>https://www.statista.com/chart/20010/internation-</u> <u>al-enrollment-in-higher-education/</u>

Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs. *Sports diploma-cy*. Center for Intercultural Education and Development. (2020, October 27). Retrieved from <u>http://cied.georgetown.edu/programs/sports-diplomacy</u>

Bushnell, H. (2020). Ghost Olympians: The 1980 boycott and the American lives it forever changed. Yahoo! Sports. Retrieved from <u>https://sports.yahoo.com/ghost-olym-</u> pians-the-saga-of-the-us-boycott-of-the-1980-olympics-123315039.html?soc_src=social-sh&soc_trk=tw Cabinet Office. (2021, March 16). *The Integrated Review 2021*. GOV.UK. Retrieved from <u>https://www.gov.uk/govern-ment/collections/the-integrated-review-2021</u>

Calfas, J. (2018). *NHL players are not allowed in the Olympics. here's why*. Time. Retrieved from <u>https://time.com/4947041/nhl-players-2018-winter-olympics/</u>

Cash, M. (2020, October 29). TV ratings for North America's top women's Soccer League are up a whopping 493%. here's how they succeeded as other sports are losing viewers. Insider. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insider.com/</u> <u>nwsl-viewership-up-493-percent-despite-sports-ratings-</u> <u>struggles-2020-10</u>

Cha, V. (2019). *The NBA and China's predatory liberalism*. Lawfare. Retrieved from <u>https://www.lawfareblog.com/</u><u>nba-and-chinas-predatory-liberalism</u>

Cobb &, D., & Sallee, B. (2021, November 9). Notre Dame president disappointed as fans rush field during a pandemic after upset of no. 1 Clemson. CBS Sports. Retrieved from https://www.cbssports.com/college-football/news/notredame-president-disappointed-as-fans-rush-field-duringa-pandemic-after-upset-of-no-1-clemson/

Congressional Research Service. *The Peace Corps: Overview and issues - federation of American scientists.* (2021). Retrieved from <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/RS21168.pdf</u>

Constantin, M., Saxon, S., & Yu, J. (2020). *Reimagining the \$9 trillion tourism economy--what will it take?* McKinsey & Company. Retrieved from <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/travel-logistics-and-transport-infrastructure/</u>

our-insights/reimagining-the-9-trillion-tourism-economywhat-will-it-take#

Cotsonika, N. J. (2021, September 3). *NHL players will participate in 2022 Beijing olympics*. NHL.com. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nhl.com/news/nhl-players-will-participatein-2022-beijing-olympics/c-326072268</u>

Deb, S. (2020, June 1). As protests spur posts from athletes, N.B.A. players take to the streets. The New York Times. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/01/</u> <u>sports/basketball/george-floyd-nba-protests.html</u>

Dellenger, R. (2020, July 22). *NBA responds to U.S. senator's letter about league's relationship with China*. Sports Illustrated. Retrieved from <u>https://www.si.com/</u> <u>nba/2020/07/22/nba-responds-to-senator-about-rela-</u> <u>tionship-with-china</u>

DFAT. (2015). Australian Sports Diplomacy strategy 2015-18. Australian Government Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.dfat.gov.au/</u> <u>about-us/publications/Pages/australian-sports-diploma-</u> <u>cy-strategy-2015-18</u>

Directorate General for Education, Youth, Sport, and Culture (European Commission), Sport Diplomacy, Identifying Good Practices: A Final Report to the European Commission, 25 Jan 2018, <u>Sport diplomacy - Publications Office of</u> the EU (europa.eu)

Doyle, J. P., Kunkel, T., & Funk, D. C. (2013). Sports spectator segmentation: Examining the differing psychological connections among spectators of leagues and teams. *Interna*-

tional Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship, 14(2), 20–36. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ijsms-14-02-2013-b003</u>

Dubinsky, Y. (2019). From Soft Power to sports diplomacy: A theoretical and conceptual discussion. *Place Brand-ing and Public Diplomacy*, *15*(3), 156–164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1057/s41254-019-00116-8</u>

Duncan, M. (2018). *Russia urges Theresa May to drop World Cup boycott*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.politico.eu/ar-ticle/russia-urges-theresa-may-to-drop-world-cup-boy-cott/</u>

Edensor, T., & Millington, S. (2008). 'this is our city': Branding football and local embeddedness. *Global Networks*, 8(2), 172–193. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-0374.2008.00190.x</u>

Ein, M. (2018, February 9). *The uniquely unifying power of sports, and why it matters*. World Economic Forum. Re-trieved from <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/02/north-and-south-korea-have-shown-us-the-unifying-power-of-sport/</u>

Fainaru, S., & Fainaru-Wada, M. (2020). *ESPN investigation finds coaches at NBA China Academies complained of player abuse, lack of schooling*. ESPN. Retrieved from <u>https://www.espn.com/nba/story/_/id/29553829/espn-in-</u> <u>vestigation-finds-coaches-nba-china-academies-com-</u> <u>plained-player-abuse-lack-schooling</u>

Functional bureau strategy. Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs. (2018). Retrieved from <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> wp-content/uploads/2019/01/FBS-A_UNCLASS-508.pdf Gabriel, C. (2017, October 18). *Elitism and arrogance at the core of America's soccer problem*. Medium. Retrieved from <u>https://medium.com/@carlstrautcollard/elitism-and-ar-rogance-at-the-core-of-americas-soccer-problem-6df-0d2e5e600</u>

Garber, G., Neumann, T., & Howard, J. (2016). *Tennis' top 20 of all time*. ESPN. Retrieved from <u>https://www.espn.</u> com/espn/feature/story/_/id/16371992/tennis-top-20-all

Garofalo, T. (2010). Sports without Diplomacy: The United States, Cuba, and Baseball. *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs*, 11(2), 25–33. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/43133839</u>

Gary, J., & Rubin, N. S. (2012). *The Olympic truce: Sport promoting peace, development and international cooperation.* Psychology International. <u>https://www.apa.org/inter-</u><u>national/pi/2012/10/un-matters</u>

Glanville, D. (2016, February 28). *Remembering Wally Yo-namine*. The Atlantic. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theat-lantic.com/entertainment/archive/2016/02/remember-ing-wally-yonamine/471210/</u>

Gough, C. (2020, June 19). Sports revenue worldwide after covid-19 in 2020. Statista. Retrieved from <u>https://</u> www.statista.com/statistics/269797/worldwide-revenue-from-sports- merchandising/

Gregory, S. (2020, January 26). *Remembering Kobe Bryant's legacy on basketball and the world*. Time. Retrieved from <u>https://time.com/5771924/kobe-bryant-obituary/</u> Grix, J., & Houlihan, B. (2013). Sports Mega-Events as Part of a Nation's Soft Power Strategy: The Cases of Germany (2006) and the UK (2012). The British Journal of Politics and International Relations, 16(4), 572–596. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-856X.12017</u>

Grix, J., & Kramareva, N. (2015). The Sochi winter olympics and Russia's unique soft power strategy. *Sport in Society*, *20*(4), 461–475. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2015.11</u> <u>00890</u>

Grohmann, K. (2019, November 6). *Doping: No point wada looking into Salazar athletes - USADA's Tygart*. Reuters. Retrieved from <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sport-doping-wada-tygart-idUSKBN1XG1LG</u>

GSMP named Diplomatic Action of 2018. Global Sports Mentoring. (2018, October 22). Retrieved from <u>https://glo-balsportsmentoring.org/blog/gsmp-named-diplomatic-ac-tion-of-2018/</u>

GSMP. (2019). (publication). Where are they now? An update on GSMP Alumni and Impact. Retrieved from <u>https://</u> www.lakeshore.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/ <u>GSMP-Update.pdf</u>.

Hachigian, N. (2019, April 16). *Cities will determine the future of diplomacy*. Foreign Policy. Retrieved from <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/04/16/cities-will-determine-the-future-of-diplomacy/</u>

Hall, S. B. (2020). *Covid-19 is taking gaming and esports to the next level*. World Economic Forum. Retrieved from <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/05/covid-19-tak-ing-gaming-and-esports-next-level/</u>

Hass, R., & Dong, K. (2020). *The US, China and Asia after the pandemic: More, not less, tension*. Brookings. Retrieved from <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-cha-</u> os/2020/04/01/the-us-china-and-asia-after-the-pandemic-more-not-less-tension/

Hazari, Investigating Social Media Consumption, Sports Enthusiasm, and Gender on Sponsorship Outcomes in the Context of Rio Olympics, 5 Nov 2018, (PDF) Investigating Social Media Consumption, Sport Enthusiasm, and Gender on Sponsorship Outcomes in Context of Rio Olympics (researchgate.net)

Institute for Cultural Diplomacy. *4. sport as cultural diplomacy*. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.culturaldiploma-</u> cy.org/culturaldiplomacynews/content/pdf/Cultural_Diplomacy_Outlook_Report_2011_-_08-03.pdf

International Olympic Committee. (2021, December 22). NHL players will not participate in Winter Olympics in Beijing. Olympics.com. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.com/</u> <u>en/news/nhl-players-will-not-participate-in-winter-olym-</u> <u>pics-in-beijing</u>

Jackson, S., Gilbert, M., & McLay, J. (2016). Sports diplomacy: New Zealand's hardest soft power? New Zealand International Review, 41(2), 2–5. <u>https://search.informit.org/</u> doi/10.3316/informit.929863927619283

Jones, Mark, Olympic Committee Changes Name to U.S. Olympic and Paralympic Committee, USOPC, (2019), https://www.teamusa.org/media/news/usopc/062019-US-Olympic-Committee-changes-name-to-US-Olympic-and--Paralympic-Committee Kalvapalle, R. (Ed.). (2016, August 24). *Rio 2016 Olympic Games: Rio de Janeiro welcomed 1.17 million tourists in two weeks*. MARCA English. Retrieved August 10, 2022, from <u>https://www.marca.com/en/olympic-games/2016/08/24/57bda7a0468aeb3e158b4596.html</u>

Keith, B. (2020, June 25). *White House threatens to withdraw Wada funding in 19-page report*. SwimSwam. Retrieved from <u>https://swimswam.com/white-house-threat-</u> <u>ens-to-withdrawl-wada-funding-in-19-page-report/</u></u>

Kim, Y. H., Nauright, J., & Suveatwatanakul, C. (2020, September 14). *The rise of e-sports and potential for post-COVID continued growth*. Taylor & Francis. Retrieved from <u>https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/17430437.2</u> <u>020.1819695</u>

King, B. (2019, September 9). *Feeling the impact: Social Responsibility in sports*. Sports Business Journal. Retrieved from <u>https://www.sportsbusinessdaily.com/Journal/Is-sues/2019/09/09/In-Depth/Social-responsibility.aspx</u>

Kobierecki, M. M. (2016). Ping-pong diplomacy and its legacy in the American foreign policy. *Polish Political Science Yearbook*, 45, 304+. <u>https://link.gale.com/apps/doc/</u> <u>A528328381/AONE?u=anon~dc0b22f2&sid=googleSchol-</u> <u>ar&xid=c4f7b069</u>

Koch, N. (2018). The geopolitics of sport beyond soft power: Event ethnography and the 2016 Cycling World Championships in Qatar. *Sport in Society*, *21*(12), 2010–2031. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.2018.1487403</u>

La Corte, M., & Czarnecki, J. (2021, July 21). Giannis Antetokounmpo's immigrant story and the internationalization of the NBA. Niskanen Center. Retrieved from <u>https://www.niskanencenter.org/giannis-antetokounmpos-immi-grant-story-and-the-internationalization-of-the-nba/</u>

Laverty, A. (2010, December 13). Sports diplomacy and apartheid South Africa - the African file. slidelegend.com. Retrieved from <u>https://slidelegend.com/sports-diploma-cy-and-apartheid-south-africa-the-african-file_59d6f-c461723ddb37101863c.html</u>

Lewis, M. (2019, July 10). A look back at all the history the USWNT made in the World Cup. Team USA. Retrieved August 11, 2022, from <u>https://www.teamusa.org/News/2019/</u> July/10/A-Look-Back-At-All-The-History-The-USWNT-Made-In-The-World-Cup

Li, Y. W. (2013). Public diplomacy strategies of the 2008 Beijing Olympics and the 2012 London olympics: A comparative study. *The International Journal of the History of Sport*, *30*(15), 1723–1734. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/0952336</u> <u>7.2013.790374</u>

Loland, S., & McNamee, M. (2012). Fair play and the ethos of sports: An eclectic philosophical framework. *Journal of the Philosophy of Sport*, *27*(1), 63–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.10</u> 80/00948705.2000.9714590

López, M.H., & Moore, K. (2006). Participation in Sports and Civic Engagement.

Luckhurst, T. (2019, June 26). *Honduras v El Salvador: The football match that kicked off a war*. BBC News. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-ameri-ca-48673853</u>

MacPherson, E., & Kerr, G. (2019). Sport fans' responses on social media to professional athletes' norm violations. *In-ternational Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, *19*(1), 102–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197x.2019.1623283</u>

Marchese, D. (2019, April 8). *A-rod on doping, getting therapy and no longer being the villain*. The New York Times. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/interac-</u> <u>tive/2019/04/08/magazine/alex-rodriguez-arod-interview.</u> <u>html?mtrref=www.nytimes.com&assetType=PAYWALL&g-</u> wh=30CCCDDEB2A1B147F641A558B0BEBAFB&gwt=pay

Mazahir I., Muhammad A.F., Yaseen S., & Iqbal I. (2020). *Projecting sports/cricket diplomacy between India and Pakistan: a comparative analysis of leading media outlets from both the countries.* Медиаобразование, 60 (3), 465-487.

McCarthy, K., & White, M. (2009). *Real-Life Story Behind* '*The Blind Side*'. ABC News. Retrieved from <u>https://abc-news.go.com/GMA/Entertainment/real-life-story-blind-side/story?id=9327437</u>

McCleary, M. (2020). *Politics and sports: A long and complicated relationship*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nupoliticalreview.com/2019/02/26/politics-and-sports-a-long-and-complicated-relationship/</u>

McNicol, A. (2017). *How the NBA became the most popular sports league in China*. Retrieved August 11, 2022, from https://www.scmp.com/sport/china/article/2112972/how-nba-became-chinas-most-popular-sports-league-boost-tech-giants-such

Mervosh, S., & Caron, C. (2019, March 8). 8 times women in sports fought for Equality. The New York Times. Retrieved

from <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/08/sports/wom-en-sports-equality.html</u>

Michigan Department of State. (n.d.). *Task Force on women in Sports*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.michigan.gov/</u> <u>sos/0,4670,7-127-1640_93511---,00.html</u>

MLB. (2020, December 16). *MLB officially designates the Negro Leagues as 'Major League'*. MLB.com. Retrieved from <u>https://www.mlb.com/press-release/press-release-mlb-of-</u> <u>ficially-designates-the-negro-leagues-as-major-league</u>

Morgan, W. J. (1997). Sports and the making of national identities: A moral view. Journal of the Philosophy of Sport, 24(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/00948705.1997.97145 36

Murray, G. (2020). Faceoff: Doping damages reputation of sport, attacks integrity of professions. Hilltop Views. Retrieved from <u>https://www.hilltopviewsonline.</u> <u>com/21855/viewpoints/faceoff-doping-damages-reputa-</u> <u>tion-of-sport-attacks-integrity-of-professions/</u>

Murray, P. (2019, January 20). *Inside the NBA's efforts to reach a global audience*. Forbes. Retrieved from <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/patrickmurray/2019/01/20/inside-the-nbas-attempts-to-reach-a-global-audi-ence/#1a1d86007dd2</u>

Murray, S. (2012). The two halves of sports-diplomacy. *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, *23*(3), 576–592. <u>https://doi.org/10.10</u> <u>80/09592296.2012.706544</u>

Murray, S. (2013). Moving beyond the ping-pong table: Sports diplomacy in the modern diplomatic environment. Murray, S. (2017). Sports diplomacy in the Australian context: Theory into strategy. *Politics & Policy*, *45*(5), 841–861. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/polp.12218</u>

Murray, S., & Pigman, G. A. (2012). Mapping the relationship between International Sport and Diplomacy. *Sport in Society*, *17*(9), 1098–1118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/17430437.20</u> <u>13.856616</u>

NBA, Chinese Ministry of Education Announce Partnership to grow basketball in China - nba.com: NBA Communications. NBA.com. (2014). Retrieved from <u>https://pr.nba.com/</u> <u>nba-china-ministry-education-partnership/</u>

NBA-NBPA Collective bargaining agreement. (2017). Retrieved from <u>https://cosmic-s3.imgix.net/3c7a0a50-8e11-</u> <u>11e9-875d-3d44e94ae33f-2017-NBA-NBPA-Collective-</u> Bargaining-Agreement.pdf

NBC. (2021, June 4). Lebron James Answers Olympics question by promoting 'Space jam'. OlympicTalk | NBC Sports. Retrieved from <u>https://olympics.nbcsports.</u> com/2021/06/04/lebron-james-olympics-spacejam/

NCAA, Become an international student-athlete. NCAA. org. (2017). Retrieved from <u>https://www.ncaa.org/</u> <u>sports/2017/6/14/international-student-athletes.aspx</u>

NFL, *My Cause My Cleats*. (2018). Retrieved from <u>http://static.nfl.com/static/content/public/pho-</u>to/2018/04/10/0ap300000925801.pdf

Nisbett, M. (2015, March 31). *The art of attraction: Soft power and the UK's role in the world*. Taylor and Francis

Online. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/09548963.2 015.1031485

Novy-Williams, E. (2019, October 7). *NBA China woes threaten billions of dollars, decades' work*. Bloomberg.com. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/arti-</u> <u>cles/2019-10-07/nba-china-crisis-threatens-billions-of-</u> <u>dollars-decades-of-work</u>

Nye, J. S. (2003, January 10). *Propaganda Isn't the Way: Soft Power*. Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs. <u>https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/propaganda-isnt-way-soft-power</u>

Nye, J. S. (2008). Public Diplomacy and Soft Power. The ANNALS of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, 616(1), 94–109. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0002716207311699</u>

Office of the Assistant Secretary for Health. (2019). *The National Youth Sports Strategy - Health*. Retrieved from <u>https://health.gov/sites/default/files/2019-10/National_</u> <u>Youth_Sports_Strategy.pdf</u>

Oser, Christine, Silent Spring: Delayed Derby's Impact on Louisville, Bloodhorse, 27 April 2020, <u>https://www.blood-</u> horse.com/horse-racing/articles/239840/silent-spring-delayed-derbys-impact-on-louisville

Ozanian, M. (2018, February 26). Mark Tatum talks about the NBA's enormous success in China and its impact on team values. Forbes. Retrieved from <u>https://www.</u> forbes.com/sites/mikeozanian/2018/02/26/marktatum-talks-about-the-nbas-enormous-success-in-china/?sh=70290555518b#5310cb7b518b%5D Pamela Akplogan. Global Sports Mentoring. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://globalsportsmentoring.org/glob-</u> al-sports-mentor-program/emerging-leaders/pamela-akplogan/#:~:text=Pamela%20won%20her%20first%20 basketball,eventually%20joined%20Benin's%20national%20 team.&text=Pamela%20excelled%20in%20judo%20and,National%20Judo%20Ch

Pepsico Beverages Partners with RISE to empower sports fans, athletes, and leaders, in the industry to fight racism. RISE. (2020). Retrieved from <u>https://risetowin.org/sto-</u> <u>ries/2020/12-17/pepsico-beverages-partners-with-rise/</u> index.html.

Perper, R. (2019, October 22). China and the NBA are coming to blows over a pro-Hong Kong tweet. here's why. Business Insider. Retrieved from <u>https://www.businessin-</u> sider.com/nba-china-feud-timeline-daryl-morey-tweethong-kong-protests-2019-10?r=US&IR=T

Peterson, A. M. (2020, December 2). *Women's team, US Soccer Settle part of their lawsuit*. AP NEWS. Retrieved from <u>https://apnews.com/article/international-soccer-soc-</u> <u>cer-womens-soccer-lawsuits-courts-19b5599494006be-</u> <u>69d6162ecd35058a3</u>

Pingue, F., & Goh, B. (2021). China chafes at exit of Women's tennis body in solidarity with Peng. Reuters. from <u>https://www.reuters.com/lifestyle/science/wta-sus-</u> <u>pends-tournaments-china-over-peng-shuai-situa-</u> <u>tion-2021-12-01/</u>

Phillips, H. (2020). *The Playbook: Donald Sterling's racist remarks earned him a lifetime ban from the NBA*. Yahoo! Sports. Retrieved from <u>https://sports.yahoo.com/play-book-donald-sterlings-racist-remarks-051609933.html</u>

Pu, H., & James, J. (2017). The distant fan segment: Exploring motives and psychological connection of International National Basketball Association fans. *International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship*, *18*(4), 418–438. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/ijsms-05-2016-0022</u>

Rajamani, M. (2019, August 26). U.S. open an economic boon to Queens, despite 'bad neighbor' criticism. amNewYork. Retrieved from <u>https://www.amny.com/news/usopen-queens-1-35491554/</u>

Reuters Staff. (2019, October 9). NBA fans in China seek refund from Tencent as streaming suspended. Reuters. Retrieved from <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/</u> <u>us-china-basketball-tencent-holdings/nba-fans-in-chi-</u> <u>na-seek-refund-from-tencent-as-streaming-suspend-</u> ed-idUSKBN1WOOFL?feedType=RSS&feedName=newsOne

Reynolds, T. (2020). *Gold standards: Many NBA players* considering 2020 Olympics. NBA.com. Retrieved from <u>https://www.nba.com/news/ap-gold-standards-nba-play-ers-2020-olympics</u>

Rocha, G., Ellery, H., & de Codes, A. L. M. (2018). *Impactos Econômicos Dos Jogos Rio 2016 no município E na Região Metropolitana do Rio de Janeiro*. ipea.gov.br. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.ipea.gov.br/portal/index.php?option=-</u> com_content&view=article&id=34537&Itemid=444

Rudd, Kevin, The Coming Post-COVID Anarchy The Pandemic Bodes III for Both American and Chinese Power—and for the Global Order, 6 May 2020, <u>https://www.</u> foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-05-06/ coming-post-covid-anarchy Sivrić, H., Blažević, I., Kovačević, I. K., & Garić, B. (2016, February). *Connection of sport result with sport consumer*. International Journal Vallis Aurea. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=587867</u>

Smith, A. (2018, February 5). *Here are five American cities which rioted after sporting success and defeat*. Metro. Retrieved from <u>https://metro.co.uk/2018/02/05/here-arefive-american-cities-which-rioted-after-sporting-successand-defeat-7289493/</u>

Soares e Castro, South Africa's Engagement in Sports Diplomacy: The Successful Hosting of the 2010 FIFA World Cup, Jan 2013, https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/270722184_South_Africa%27s_Engagement_in_Sports_Diplomacy_The_Successful_Hosting_of_ the_2010_FIFA_World_Cup

Sourav, *Top Ten Most Popular Sports,* 21 June 2022, <u>https://sportsbrowser.net/most-popular-sports/</u>

Specia, M. (2021). U.K. won't send top officials to Beijing winter olympics. The New York Times. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/08/world/europe/uk-china-olympics-diplomatic-boycott.html

Sports diplomacy: Strengthening relations and strengthening people. San Diego Diplomacy Council. (2020) Retrieved from <u>https://sandiegodiplomacy.org/sports-diplomacy/</u>

Sports Diplomacy Division, Sports and Public Diplomacy Envoys (2005-Present), 2020, <u>https://sportsenvoy.org/</u> <u>alumni/</u> Statista. *FIFA Women's Soccer/football rankings December 2021*. Statista. (2021). Retrieved, from <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/262863/fifa-world-ranking-of-womens-national-soccer-teams/</u>

Statista. South Korea: Number of tourists during the Pyeongchang winter Olympics 2018, by purpose. Statista. (2021, July 8). Retrieved from <u>https://www.statista.com/statis-</u> tics/814333/south-korea-tourism-volume-during-the-pyeongchang-2018-winter-olympics-by-purpose/

Stevenson, T. B., & Alaug, A. K. (2008, December 1). Sports diplomacy and emergent nationalism. Berghahn Journals. Retrieved from <u>https://www.berghahnjournals.com/view/journals/ame/3/2/ame030202.xml</u>

Strenk, A. (1979). *What Price Victory? The World of International Sports and Politics*. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science, *445*, 128–140. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/1042961</u>

The rise of women's sports. Nielsen. (2018,). Retrieved from <u>https://www.nielsen.com/us/en/insights/report/2018/the-rise-of-womens-sports/#</u>

The University of Tennessee Knoxville. *17 women, 15 countries, 5 weeks=women empowerment program*. College of Education, Health, and Human Sciences. (2017). Retrieved-from https://cehhs.utk.edu/2017/09/27/17-women-15-countries-5-weekswomen-in-sports-ready-to-change-the-world/

Thibodeau, D. (2020). Sport diplomacy for development and peace. Retrieved from <u>https://www.sportanddev.org/</u> <u>en/article/news/sport-diplomacy-development-and-peace</u> TRT World. *Cycling: Israel team races in UAE in sporting overture.* (2020). Retrieved from <u>https://www.trtworld.com/middle-east/cycling-israel-team-races-in-uae-in-sporting-overture-34042/</u>

Universo Mujer III: CSD - Consejo Superior de Deportes. CSD. (n.d.). Retrieved from <u>https://www.csd.gob.es/es/pro-mocion-del-deporte/universo-mujer-ii</u>

United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. (2021). Preventing violent extremism through sport: UNODC launches new tools in Central Asia. Retrieved from <u>https://www. unodc.org/dohadeclaration/en/news/2021/07/preventingviolent-extremism-through-sport_-unodc-launches-newtools-in-central-asia.html_</u>

U.S. Department of Commerce's Safety and Security Team. (2019). *Shot show form*. Export.gov. Retrieved from <u>https://2016.export.gov/industry/security/shot/index.asp</u>

U.S. Department of State - United States Department of State. (2019). *Comprehensive annual report on public diplomacy & international broadcasting: focus on FY 2018 budget data*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.state.gov/</u> <u>wp-content/uploads/2020/01/2019-ACPD-Annual-Report.</u> <u>pdf</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2016). *Silk road ultra marathon*. U.S. Department of State. Retrieved August 11, 2022, from <u>https://eca.state.gov/ultramarathon</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2017). *Greening of Sports Initiative*. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.gov/sustainabili-</u> <u>ty-sports-initiative</u> U.S. Department of State. (2020). Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs (ECA) Notice of Funding Opportunity. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.gov/files/bureau/fy20_</u> <u>ispi_nofo.pdf</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2020). *Facts and figures* | *Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs*. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.gov/impact/facts-and-figures</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2020). *International Sports Programming initiative (ISPI)*. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.</u> gov/programs-initiatives/initiatives/sports-diplomacy/international-sports-programming-initiative

U.S. Department of State. *Joint strategic plan FY 2018 - 2022*. United States Department of State. (2018). Retrieved from <u>https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/12/</u><u>Joint-Strategic-Plan-FY-2018-2022.pdf</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2020). *Sports diplomacy*. U.S. Department of State. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.gov/</u><u>programs-initiatives/initiatives/sports-diplomacy</u>

U.S. Department of State. (2020). *Sports envoys and sports visitors*. U.S. Department of State. Retrieved from <u>https://eca.state.gov/programs-initiatives/initiatives/sports-diplo-macy/sports-envoys-and-sports-visitors</u>

U.S. Department of State, *Sports Envoy Program Highlights*, 2020, <u>https://sportsvisitor.org/about/implementation/</u>

U.S. Department of State, U.S. Government Strategy Plan highlighting alignment of ECA priorities with Functional Bureau Strategy 2018-2022, 2022, <u>https://www.state.gov/</u>

wp-content/uploads/2022/05/FBS_ECA_10JAN2022_ PUBLIC.pdf

U.S. Olympic Committee changes name to U.S. Olympic & Paralympic Committee. Team USA. (2019). from <u>https://</u> www.teamusa.org/media/news/usopc/062019-US-Olympic-Committee-changes-name-to-US-Olympic-and--Paralympic-Committee

U.S. travel association. (2020). *The impact of sports on the travel industry*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.ustravel.org/system/files/media_root/document/2019_Sports-Travel_07.11.19.pdf</u>

Ushkovska, M., & Petrushevska, T. (2015). Sports diplomacy: Development and practice. Retrieved from <u>https://</u> docplayer.net/27875316-Sports-diplomacy-development-and-practice.html

Vonnard, P., & Marston, K. (2020). *Playing Across the 'Half-way Line' on the Fields of International Relations: The Journey from Globalising Sport to Sport Diplomacy*. Contemporary European History, *29*(2), 220-231. doi:10.1017/S0960777319000407

Wang, J., & Amiri, S. (2019, August 27). *Building a robust capacity framework for U.S. city diplomacy*. USC Center on Public Diplomacy. Retrieved from <u>https://uscpublicdiplomacy.org/publication/building-robust-capacity-framework-us-city-diplomacy#:~:text=City%20diplomacy%20 is%20generally%20understood,their%20global%20interest%20and%20identity</u>

Wells, A. (2017, October 3). *Klay Thompson, Anta reportedly agree to 10-year, \$80m endorsement contract*. Retrieved

from <u>https://bleacherreport.com/articles/2719124-klay-</u> thompson-anta-reportedly-agree-to-10-year-80m-endorsement-contract

White, J. (2020, August 17). *Houston rockets blackout the least of NBA's China worries*. South China Morning Post. Retrieved from <u>https://www.scmp.com/sport/china/arti-cle/3097639/tencent-houston-rockets-blackout-least-nbas-china-worries</u>

Wike, R., Fetterolf, J., & Mordecai, M. (2020). U.S. image plummets internationally as most say country has handled coronavirus badly. Pew Research Center's Global Attitudes Project. Retrieved from <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/</u> global/2020/09/15/us-image-plummets-internationally-as-most-say-country-has-handled-coronavirus-badly/

Williams, J. A., Brown, E. A., Kitterlin, M., & Benjamin, S. (2018). *Intramural sports' participation produce self-effica-cy in hospitality leaders*. Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management. Retrieved from <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1447677017301262</u>

Wilson, J. (2013, January 18). *Lance Armstrong's doping drugs*. CNN. Retrieved from <u>https://edition.cnn.</u> <u>com/2013/01/15/health/armstrong-ped-explainer/index.</u> <u>html</u>

Whitson and Macintosh, *The Global Circus: International Sport, Tourism, and the Marketing of Cities*, 1 Aug 1996, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/</u> <u>doi/10.1177/019372396020003004</u>

Wolff, E. Embracing the Power of Sport and Culture: An Opportunity to Effect Change at the Sport-Culture Govern-

ment Intersection, Sport in Society: A Northeastern University Center, 2009.

Woo and Stanway, *Houston Rockets Nike merchandise disappears from China stores,* Reuters, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-basketball-nba-nike-idUSKB-N1WP109</u>

Wu, L., & Lucas, A. (2019, October 11). Nearly all of the NBA's Chinese partners have cut ties with the league. CNBC. Retrieved from <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2019/10/09/</u> nearly-all-of-the-nbas-chinese-partners-have-cut-tieswith-the-league.html

Zillgitt, J., & Medina, M. (2019, October 9). As impasse over pro-Hong Kong tweet simmers, what's at stake for the NBA in China? Retrieved from <u>https://eu.usatoday.com/story/</u> sports/nba/2019/10/09/nba-china-hong-kong-whats-atstake/3912447002

7.2 Interviews

Aside from the individuals listed, we spoke to several other stakeholders who shared their insights for this work but for professional reasons did not wish to be named in the report. All interviews were conducted between December 2020 and February 2022, primarily over online video calls. The job titles listed here are <u>their titles at the time of interview</u>.

- Mark Jones, former VP of Communications and Marketing, USOPC
- Teri Hedgpeth, former Archivist, USOPC
- Former American MLB player who also played overseas in Japan (anonymous)
- **Stuart Murray**, Associate Professor in International Relations and Diplomacy at Bond University, Australia, and expert in Sports Diplomacy
- Various State Department officials (off the record)
- **Gunnar Hagstrom**, Head of Strategic Partnerships/Senior Development Manager, Laureus
- Eli Wolff, Director of Power of Sport Lab, Director of the Sport and Development Project at Brown University
- Andrea Woodson-Smith, Professor at North Carolina Central University, former athlete, and U.S. Sports Envoy
- Mary McVeigh Connor, Executive Director, Soccer Without Borders

- **Craig Esherick**, Associate Professor of Sports Management at George Mason University, former Head Coach of Georgetown's Men's Basketball and former assistant coach for the 1988 U.S. Men's Olympic Basketball Team
- Lenny Abbey, Head of NOC Engagement, International Olympic Committee and former leadership member of the LA2024 Olympic Bid Team (in personal capacity)
- Brian Suskiewicz, Chief Executive, Coaches Across Continents
- Diahann Billings-Burford, Chief Executive, RISE
- **Sarah Axelson**, Senior Director, Advocacy, at the Women's Sport Foundation
- John Register, former Paralympian and U.S. Sports Envoy
- **Sarah Hillyer**, Director of Center for Sport, Peace, and Society at the University of Tennessee
- Kathleen Tullie, Senior Director of Social Purpose, Reebok
- Danielle DeRosa, Clinical Instructor, Sport Management Program, University of Connecticut
- Howard Brodwin, Managing Director, Sports and Social Change

- **Susan Brownell**, Professor of Anthropology, specializing in Chinese Sports and Olympic Games, at the University of Missouri- St Louis
- John Ciorciari, Associate Professor of Public Policy and Director of the Gerald R. Ford School's Weiser Diplomacy Center at the University of Michigan
- Ben Freedman, Development Manager, Beyond Sport
- Ju'Riese Colon, CEO, U.S. Center for SafeSport
- **Captain Corey Ray**, Associate Professor at the National War College, specializing in Sports Diplomacy and National Security, former U.S. Navy
- **Travis J. Murphy**, Director of International Government Affairs, NBA
- Nicole Matsuka, U.S. Director, Women Win Foundation
- **Philip Leopold**, Head of Partnerships, Sport at the Service of Humanity
- **Craig LaMay**, Professor of Journalism and Media at Northwestern University's Institute for Policy Research
- Ryan Plourde, Senior Programs Officer, FHI 360
- Ethan Zohn, Co-founder, Grassroots Soccer
- Isabel Hill, Director, National Travel and Tourism Office, U.S. Department of Commerce

- **Trina Bolton**, Program Officer at U.S. Department of State's Sports Diplomacy Division of the Bureau of Educational and Cultural Affairs
- Anne Giles, Program Manager, Cultural Affairs Office, Embassy of the United States of America, London
- **Sydney Smith**, Cultural Affairs Office, Embassy of the United States of America, London
- Erin Bromaghim, Director of Olympic and Paralympic Development in the Office of the Mayor of Los Angeles
- Vanessa Ibarra, Director at the Mayor's Office of International Affairs at the City of Atlanta
- Jay Wang, Director of the USC Center on Public Diplomacy and an Associate Professor at the USC Annenberg School for Communication and Journalism
- **David Francis**, Senior Director, Government Relations (International), USOPC, (speaking in personal capacity)

Other Papers in the CPD Perspectives on Public Diplomacy Series

All papers in the CPD Perspectives series are available for free on the Center's website (**www.uscpublicdiplomacy.org**). To purchase any of the publications below in hard copy, please contact: cpd@usc.edu.

- 2022/2 Exploring the Semiotics of Public Diplomacy by Ilan Manor
- 2022/1 Planning for Global Engagement in Cities by Joel Day
- 2021/4 Implementing the EU Strategy for International Cultural Relations—Toward a New Paradigm by Dr. Mafalda Dâmaso
- 2021/3 Communicating Europe Abroad: EU Delegations and Public Diplomacy by Julien Abratis
- 2021/2 Museum Diplomacy: Parsing the Global Engagement of Museums by Sascha Priewe
- 2021/1 Singapore and Public Diplomacy by Alan Chong
- 2020/4 Building an Impact Evaluation Toolbox based on an Arts and Soft Power Ecosystem by Ian Thomas
- 2020/3 Scaling Paradiplomacy: An Anthropological Examination of City-to-City Relations by Jennifer Hubbert

- 2020/2 Solving the Public Diplomacy Puzzle— Developing a 360-degree Listening and Evaluation Approach to Assess Country Images by Diana Ingenhoff & Jérôme Chariatte
- 2020/1 Pathways for the Future of Evaluation in Public Diplomacy by Alexander Buhmann & Erich J. Sommerfeldt
- 2019/5 America's Cities on the World Stage by Kyle Hutzler
- 2019/4 Shifting Attitudes in the Arab World Toward Israel: The Importance of Public Diplomacy by Lindsay J. Benstead
- 2019/3 The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor in Socal Media: A Critical Discourse Analysis by Zahid Shahab Ahmed, Silada Rojratanakiat, and Soravis Taekasem
- 2019/2 EU Public Diplomacy: Adapting to an Ever-Changing World by Bianca Baumler
- 2019/1 The Republic of Korea's Public Diplomacy Strategy: History and Current Status by Kwang-jin Choi
- 2018/6 Public Diplomacy and the American Fortress Embassy: Balancing Mission and Security by Mieczysław P. Boduszyński
- 2018/5 Netwar in Cyberia: Decoding the Media Mujahidin by Ali Fisher
- 2018/4 Many Voices, Many Hands: Widening Participatory Dialogue to Improve Diplomacy's Impact by Deborah L. Trent

- 2018/3 Seventy Years of the Smith-Mundt Act and U.S. International Broadcasting: Back to the Future? by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2018/2 Organizing Public Diplomacy: A Layered System by Barry A. Sanders
- 2018/1 From Crawling to Walking: Progress in Evaluating the Effectiveness of Public Diplomacy: Lessons Learned from NATO by Barbora Maronkova
- 2017/3 The Floating Tree: Crafting Resilient State Narratives in Post-Truth Environments by Vivan S. Walker
- 2017/2 Sino-Vatican Faith Diplomacy: Mapping the Factors Affecting Bilateral Relations by Juyan Zhang
- 2017/1 Why the Voice of America Remains a Vital Force in the World by Geoffrey Cowan
- 2016/5 The Reem Island Ghost: Framing State Narratives on Terror by Vivian Walker
- 2016/4 The Public Diplomacy of Emerging Powers Part 2: The Case of Indonesia by Ellen Huijgh
- 2016/3 Canadian Public Diplomacy and Nation-Building: Expo 67 and the World Festival of Arts and Entertainment by Kailey Hansson
- 2016/2 Intersections between Public Diplomacy & International Development: Case Studies in Converging Fields by James Pamment

- 2016/1 The Public Diplomacy of Emerging Powers, Part 1: The Case of Turkey by Ellen Huijgh and Jordan Warlick
- 2015/7 Public Diplomacy in Global Health: An Annotated Bibliography by Tara Ornstein
- 2015/6 Democratization through Public Diplomacy: An Analysis of the European Parliament's Reaction to the Arab Spring by Michael Reinprecht & Henrietta Levin
- 2015/5 Centers of Gravity in Public Diplomacy: A Case Study of U.S. Efforts in South Africa by Amelia Arsenault
- 2015/4 Public Diplomacy of Multilateral Organizations: The Cases of NATO, EU, and ASEAN by Zhikica Zach Pagovski
- 2015/3 Benghazi: Managing the Message by Vivian Walker
- 2015/2 Soft Power and Public Diplomacy: The Case of the European Union in Brazil by María Luisa Azpíroz
- 2015/1 Distinguishing Cultural Relations from Cultural Diplomacy: The British Council's Relationship with Her Majesty's Government by Tim Rivera
- 2014/3 Confucious Institutes and the Globalization of China's Soft Power with contributions by R.S. Zaharna, Jennifer Hubbert, and Falk Hartig
- 2014/2 De-Americanizing Soft Power Discourse? by Daya Thussu

- 2014/1 Britain's International Broadcasting by Rajesh Mirchandani and Abdullahi Tasiu Abubakar
- 2013/6 Public Diplomacy and the Media in the Middle East by Philip Seib
- 2013/5 Public Diplomacy in Germany by Claudia Auer and Alice Srugies
- 2013/4 The Syrian Crisis of 1957: A Lesson for the 21st Century by Kevin Brown
- 2013/3 "Psychopower" of Cultural Diplomacy in the Information Age by Natalia Grincheva
- 2013/2 Cases in Water Diplomacy Edited by Naomi Leight
- 2013/1 Considering the "Illogical Patchwork": The Broadcasting Board of Governors and U.S. International Broadcasting by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2012/10 Engaging India: Public Diplomacy and Indo American Relations to 1957 by Sarah Ellen Graham
- 2012/9 Silicon Valley's Foreign Policy by Ernest J. Wilson III
- 2012/8 Buddhist Diplomacy: History and Status Quo by Juyan Zhang
- 2012/7 Public Diplomacy and Conflict Resolution: Russia, Georgia and the EU in Abkhazia and South Ossestia by Iskra Kirova

- 2012/6 Practicing Successful Twitter Public Diplomacy: A Model and Case Study of U.S. Efforts in Venezuela by Erika A. Yepsen
- 2012/5 Media Diplomacy and U.S.-China Military-to-Military Cooperation by Thomas A. Hollihan and Zhan Zhang
- 2012/4 The Cultural Awakening in Public Diplomacy by R.S. Zaharna
- 2012/3 Promoting Japan: One JET at a Time by Emily T. Metzgar
- 2012/2 Experiencing Nation Brands: A Comparative Analysis of Eight National Pavilions at Expo Shanghai in 2010 by Jian Wang and Shaojing Sun
- 2012/1 Hizbullah's Image Management Strategy by Lina Khatib
- 2011/11 Public Diplomacy from Below: The 2008 "Pro-China" Demonstrations in Europe and North America by Barry Sautman and Li Ying
- 2011/10 Campaigning for a Seat on the UN Security Council by Caitlin Byrne
- 2011/9 A Resource Guide to Public Diplomacy Evaluation by Robert Banks
- 2011/8 Essays on Faith Diplomacy Edited by Naomi Leight
- 2011/7 A Strategic Approach to U.S. Diplomacy by Barry A. Sanders

- 2011/6 U.S. Public Diplomacy in a Post-9/11 World: From Messaging to Mutuality by Kathy R. Fitzpatrick
- 2011/5 The Hard Truth About Soft Power by Markos Kounalakis and Andras Simonyi
- 2011/4 Challenges for Switzerland's Public Diplomacy: Referendum on Banning Minarets by Johannes Matyassy and Seraina Flury
- 2011/3 Public Diplomacy of Kosovo: Status Quo, Challenges and Options by Martin Wählisch and Behar Xharra
- 2011/2 Public Diplomacy, New Media, and Counterterrorism by Philip Seib
- 2011/1 The Power of the European Union in Global Governance: A Proposal for a New Public Diplomacy El poder de la Unión Europea en el gobierno global: Propuesta para una nueva diplomacia pública by Teresa La Porte
- 2010/4 Spectacle in Copenhagen: Public Diplomacy on Parade by Donna Marie Oglesby
- 2010/3 U.S. Public Diplomacy's Neglected Domestic Mandate by Kathy R. Fitzpatrick
- 2010/2 Mapping the Great Beyond: Identifying Meaningful Networks in Public Diplomacy by Ali Fisher
- 2010/1 Moscow '59: The "Sokolniki Summit" Revisited by Andrew Wulf

- 2009/3 The Kosovo Conflict: U.S. Diplomacy and Western Public Opinion by Mark Smith
- 2009/2 Public Diplomacy: Lessons from the Past by Nicholas J. Cull
- 2009/1 America's New Approach to Africa: AFRICOM and Public Diplomacy by Philip Seib

A note from the Editors: The information and views set out in this article are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official opinion of the European Commission or any other EU institution. The information, including language translation and transliteration, featured in this report is accurate to the best of the author's knowledge. The statements, analyses and conclusions included in CPD Perspectives are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Center or individuals associated with the Center.





